

Nemzetközi Kapcsolatok Doktori Iskola

Nemzetközi és Biztonsági Tanulmányok alprogram

Nemzetközi Tanulmányok Intézet

# A COLLECTION OF THE THESES of

# Péter Marton's

# doctoral dissertation, titled

# Grand Theory meets the Afghan case: State failure and state-building in an age of uncertain policy-making

Budapest, 2009

Thesis advisors:

Professors Dr. László J. Kiss CSc és Dr. Ferenc Szávai DSc

© Marton Péter

Nemzetközi Tanulmányok Intézet

# A COLLECTION OF THE THESES of

# Péter Marton's

# doctoral dissertation, titled

# Grand Theory meets the Afghan case: State failure and state-building in an age of uncertain policy-making

Budapest, 2009

Thesis advisors:

Professors Dr. László J. Kiss CSc és Dr. Ferenc Szávai DSc

© Marton Péter

## Contents

I. A brief introduction to the subject of the thesis	. 5
The structure of the dissertation	. 5
II. The formulation of the key research questions and methodology	. 5
Conceptualising the notion and the discourse of state failure	. 6
The implications of working with a security-oriented concept of state failure	11
Security interdependence and state failure equal state-building as cooperative threat	
reduction?	13
Anti-hypotheses: Issues remaining to be examined in the thesis	15
III. Results	16
Issue-specific security complexes vs. security interdependence: Why the need for this	
new analytical tool?	16
ISCs: Useful in academic discourse, impractical in policy discourse	20
Coalition burden-sharing (Chapter Three in the dissertation)	23
Sequencing (Chapter Four in the dissertation)	26
Conclusion: Reflecting on the original set of hypotheses	29
Conclusion: Reflecting on the state failure discourse	32
Afterword	34
IV. References, bibliography	35
V. The author's publications	45

# List of figures

Figure 1. States as building blocks	
Figure 2. A scheme of more effective sequencing, drawn up on the basis of	observations about
the Afghan case	

## I. A brief introduction to the subject of the thesis

This doctoral dissertation develops and introduces new concepts as input for the discourse on the universal reasons and consequences of state failure, prior to which it deconstructively highlights some key inconsistencies within the discourse. The pondering of the wrongs of state failure theory, identified eventually as "a theory of legitimate intervention," instrumentalises theory by falsifying it, to thus produce improved insights. This is done on the basis of studying the Afghan case: the "case" that redefined the discourse on state failure in an encounter that proved to be, and is still, as we speak, proving to be, literally lethal for many.

At the same time, the insights generated here can also be used to offer some normative conclusions regarding what ought to be done in Afghanistan.

This is the essence of the encounter of Grand Theory and the Afghan case, as it is presented in this study: how the post-modern imperialist turn in the state-failure discourse may adapt to the limitations of would-be intervening states' capacities as well as to the varying challenges in specific local contexts. Post-modern imperialism sees a need to exert control in the sense that it identifies securitised outcomes of political processes in potentially faraway lands and urges interventions to avoid these outcomes. Direct control is but one option, which even post-modern imperialists never thought necessary to seek for the long run.

What is therefore being explored is how it is possible to use a "comprehensive approach," one effectively coordinating the mammooth complex of governments, their militaries, IGOs, INGOs and private firms (development contractors, private security firms etc.) in the furtherance of transnational governance goals, by successfully interacting with specific local actors – appeasing, co-opting, using, or destroying them, depending on what seems necessary in the light of specific circumstances – with now, post-9/11, and past securitisation, even security arguments informing the debates and the action in this field.

#### The structure of the dissertation

Chapter One conceptualises and introduces the major research questions that the present study looks to answer primarily with regards to Afghanistan. Chapter Two presents a conceptual innovation, "issue-specific security complexes," as a general framework for analysing transnational security threats. This concept is promptly put to use in the Afghanistan context. Chapter Three deals with the difficulties of coalition burden-sharing, stemming partly (but only partly) from differences in individual countries' balance-of-threat calculus. Chapter Four shows how the conceptually weak sequencing of all that needs to be done in Afghanistan, together with the challenge of the ongoing insurgencies, undermines the goals of peace-building there. Finally, in the concluding section, I reflect on the hypotheses of the study, to be outlined in Chapter One.

## **II.** The formulation of the key research questions and methodology

#### Conceptualising the notion and the discourse of state failure

What has been missing from the discourse of state failure, with the exception of the State Failure Task Force's quite exact definition of state failure events (carefully devised using *event identification thresholds* and *event magnitude scales*<sup>1</sup>), is first of all a truly thorough conceptualisation of state failure, with the aim to produce a definition that can be operationalised universally. It may be important to clarify at this point what "universal operationalisation" entails. It does not mean that state failure should be the most relevant conceptual framework to interpret security issues in every local context. It merely implies that we should work with the concept so that on the basis of it important variables *can* be pointed out and measured in any context. Such measurement, as is always the case in social science research, will happen with varying degrees of accuracy, relevance – and with varying potential to amaze the observer.

Presenting a possible way to conceptualise state failure, the ensuing sections of Chapter One looks to overcome some general deficiencies of the IR discourse by using three basic innovations.

I.) Firstly, by avoiding the inherently normative term "failed states," because it results in a practice of derogatory labelling. Such labelling is influenced by considerations that are political/non-scientific in nature: considerations regarding which states one may *appropriately* call "failed."<sup>2</sup> Two other negative

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> As described by the Political Instability Task Force (successor to the State Failure Task Force) at: <u>http://globalpolicy.gmu.edu/pitf/pitfcode.htm#revdesc</u> (accessed on 14 October 2007).

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$  Consider e.g. the urban crime rates in major cities of states such as Brazil or the United States, the number of child deaths in India, or the number of illegal immigrants arriving into the EU every year. Rampant crime could be interpreted as a lack of an effective monopoly over the use of force by the state; a high number of child deaths

implications for analysis are that the adjective "failed" suggests a possibly false finality on the one hand, and that it lacks sophistication to a critical degree on the other.<sup>3</sup>

- II.) The second innovation is to differentiate between different research motivations, which dictate different research agendas. As a result of one or another particular way of answering the question of "in whose interests" research is conducted, one may view "state failure" as a phenomenon from an *external/security* or an *internal/humanitarian* perspective. This results in fundamentally differing conceptions of state failure even if the phenomena described by the different concepts can easily happen to be interconnected.
- III.) Thirdly, state failure does not necessarily have to mean an absence of statehood or imply a decrease in statehood, i.e. a diminishing of "state-likeness". Keep the analogy of market failures in mind here. A market failure does not have to be interpreted as something that implies the *overall absence or failure* of the market as an institution. The expression can even be used in the plural, referring to the various, potentially contemporaneous forms of market failure.

Something that can be viewed as welcome change in the new, "post-9/11" interpretation of state failure is the honesty in it about the security considerations and the security interests motivating research. Mass refugee flows, for example, have usually been a key external security concern in the case of humanitarian crises. Generally, however, such concerns remained more latent in the discourse, only implicitly motivating and informing research and policy-making. The threat of terrorism, especially since it was highlighted by what happened on September 11, 2001, tends to figure much more prominently in reasoning justifying any kind of research or policy agenda related to state failure. This is shown the most clearly in the title of Robert I. Rotberg's off-cited volume ("State Failure and State Weakness in a Time of Terror"; Rotberg, 2003) or in former UK foreign secretary Jack Straw's statement that we shall fear the coming of the "next Afghanistan" (Straw, 2002: 4). It is welcome honesty, even if there certainly exist chances for the manipulation of the notion: for example through

may show a lack of state capacity to provide for reliable life prospects for citizens; finally, a large number of illegal immigrants may lead us to question how effective a state's control over its territory is... Yet none of the above mentioned countries are typically examined in case studies of failed states in state failure-related volumes, which shows the latent consensus to be that somehow it would not be appropriate to discuss them in that context. That underlying statement itself is not debated here. Pointing to it merely illustrates the need to better understand reasons for such thinking, for now.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Consider in this light the rather superficial debates over whether currently insurgency-hit states such as Afghanistan are "failed" or not.

unfoundedly – irrationally or manipulatively – playing to the security fears of the general public. Nevertheless a security-oriented approach offers a relatively clear track to follow.

(*The external, security-oriented definition.*) According to my security-oriented definition, presented in the dissertation, "state failure" occurs when the Internationally Recognised Government (IRG from hereon) of a state does not exercise sufficient control over its internationally recognised state territory and therefore fails in its chief function from an external point of view.

Said primary function is defined here, for the purposes of abstract conceptualisation, on the basis of a norm of *cooperative sovereignty*. According to the latter, a state is responsible for maintaining sufficient control over its sovereign portion of world territory. State failure thus occurs when an IRG is unable to prevent the emergence of Negative Spillover Effects (NSEs) – negative external security consequences or negative security externalities, with alternative wording – from its territory. In the case of such IRG incapacity, the use of incentives or deterrents by the actors of the outside world cannot get the IRG in question to prevent or cease NSEs from its territory – hence the IRG is "indeterrable."

To express what is meant by the term "indeterrability," and why IRGs matter, one has to point to the significance of the issue of government recognition. The present global state system should ideally function so that the list of IRGs and – referring to Henry Kissinger's famous question about the EU's telephone number – that of the telephone numbers belonging to each would suffice to keep the problem of NSEs under control. Such a list would provide contact points to able leaderships in every corner of the world. For instance, should there appear a terrorist training camp in Country X, it could be enough to dial the right number and ask the leadership there to make that camp disappear. That is, assuming the benevolence of Country X's leadership, stemming from the premise of the universal acceptance of the norm of cooperative sovereignty. Even if that benevolence is not there, however, Country X's leadership is supposed to be capable of *credible commitment*, to do what it takes to meet its external obligations. Therefore if it is reluctant to do something out of benevolence, it can still be given incentives, or deterred or sanctioned into doing it.

When Country X is not capable of practicing its sovereignty in this way, it might be for various reasons. Some IRGs are weak to act even in the absence of an armed challenge. In other cases it is an armed force other than that of the IRG that controls territory from where NSEs may emerge. In that case it is the non-IRG armed faction that would need to be deterred by "the outside world." Referring to whose interests may be harmed by indeterrability, the "outside world" may mean potentially every state on the planet, a group of states or even a single state affected by NSEs.

NSEs can be interpreted as any external impact that may become *securitised*. Keeping securitisation theory (Buzan, Wæver, de Wilde, 1998: 23-42) in mind is important for a critical view of this issue. The most often considered NSEs are those of terrorism-related or organised criminal activities (including, for example, the drugs trade). The possibility of a dangerous epidemic getting out of control in the territory of a poor or a conflict-struck state, facilitated by critically weak health services, also belongs in the category of more frequently considered threats (see e.g. Urquhart, 2004).

(*Humanitarian concepts of state failure*.) Having clarified the security-oriented concept, the existing humanitarian concepts of state failure still have to be discussed.

Rotberg, for instance, drew up a continuum along which a country may move: from the rank of being "strong" through that of being "weak," "failing", "failed," and finally "collapsed." He did not differentiate between problems of insufficient or incomplete territorial control, on the one hand, and those of weak government performance or the insufficient provision of "political goods" on the other. For his approach, he drew latent criticism from Jenne, who pointed out that this would have allowed for including seemingly strong North Korea and then-fragmented Sri Lanka in the same category (Rotberg, 2003: 2-10, Jenne, 2003: 222-223). Even exchanging a uni-dimensional approach for a bi-dimensional one may not suffice, however, for the purpose of truly refined analysis. For an example of even more multi-dimensionality, the Center for Global Development offered a tri-dimensional assessment framework from its part. They distinguished security, legitimacy and capacity gaps in their study of state weakness (CGDev, 2004: 14-16 and 47-49).

There have been a number of attempts at designing indexes which could be used to evaluate states, and thus place them along the kind of continuum Rotberg described, giving us a more refined assessment of individual states' performance than just the binary coding of "failed" and "non-failed." I am providing two examples below.

 The Failed States Index (FSI) is indirectly a perception index, resting on softwarebased text analysis of thousands of media and other sources the results of which are reviewed – correctively adjusted – by subject-matter experts. It is assembled since 2005 in a joint project of the Fund for Peace and Foreign Policy Magazine.  The Brookings Institution's index of state weakness in the developing world (Rice and Patrick, 2008) is a composite index using many already available indicators of the World Bank, Freedom House and others.

However, the bigger issue is not simply a lack of nuanced enough analysis, but that the "internal perspective" makes it necessary to make normative statements regarding the desirable quality of a state in much more detail than does the security-oriented concept of state failure. That, implicitly or explicitly, means taking as the basis of such considerations an ideal model-state, which rather inevitably results in West-centricity.

With the aim of being strategically vague, and on an arguably Hobbesian basis, one may define the state as the chief means for the population of a given territory of ensuring stable, reliable life prospects for the long run. State failure thus occurs when a state fails in this chief function (Marton, 2004: 134). Based on Hobbes' concept of the Leviathan and what might go wrong with it, one gets to four distinct possibilities, three of which (*I.* to *III.*) will eventually appear empirically relevant.

- *I.)* The Leviathan may be too strong, in which case the state itself makes life prospects non-reliable by violent arbitrariness.
- *II.)* Two or more Leviathans may fight for the control of state territory in a ,,civil war" or an intra-state armed conflict (although a persistent division of state territory is also imaginable in a frozen conflict, without continuous fighting).
- III.) If the Leviathan is simply too weak, unmitigated miseries of life, corruption, and organised and unorganised forms of crime might be a source of uncertainty.
- *IV.)* Finally, it is a theoretical, rather than a practical, possibility that any kind of Leviathan may be absent altogether.

The first option shows *strongly* authoritarian rule as being the equivalent of state failure. A person to likely protest that would be Hobbes himself, who, in accordance with his vision of "the state of nature," was ready to welcome even such authoritarian rule as preferable to the possibility of civil war (Hobbes, 1970: 145-149). Still, scholars such as Nicholson seem to be following a logic similar to mine. Nicholson does not in general refer to states that provide their populations with "coercive" stability, as opposed to the "consensual"

stability provided by democracies, "failed." Since coercion means state violence, however, he acknowledges that it *might* constitute a failure in guaranteeing individuals' physical security. His benchmark for judging the latter is a critical threshold of "the probability that a new-born infant will reach a suitably advanced age and then die of natural causes" (Nicholson, 1998). This leaves room for soft authoritarian states in the category of "non-failed," similarly to my classification of Leviathans.

The third option, that of the weak but non-challenged Leviathan, is also a peculiar case. The State Failure Task Force's definitions of state failure events cover only two of the three relevant possibilities listed above (that of the genocidal Leviathan and the case of rival Leviathans). They do not cover this particular case. It is easy to understand why it remained outside the framework of the Task Force's empirical inquiries. State weakness, *seemingly* in the absence of anything dramatic happening, can hardly be qualified as an "event," even while for many individuals life may be quite brutish and short as a result of poverty-related diseases or organised and un-organised crime. Observers of Central American countries, like Nicaragua, readily point out how some of the earlier intra-state armed conflicts of the region seem to have transformed into a large wave of crime generating levels of supposedly "non-political" violence potentially exceeding what was experienced during the "political" conflicts of earlier times (Rodgers, 2007).

The main challenge regarding the humanitarian definition is that it is less objectively operationalisable. Using the critical threshold suggested by Nicholson may be quite problematic in instances when we do not have sufficient and/or reliable statistical data. Also, even more importantly, the humanitarian concept of state failure may be too wide to really benefit analysis at all. If low-income and conflict-struck states as well as countries ruled by strongly authoritarian regimes all fall within the category of "failed states," in what way could this term be an accurate or even meaningful description for a country *in itself*?

#### The implications of working with a security-oriented concept of state failure

A security-oriented conceptualisation of state failure, focusing on NSEs, treats a co-operative interpretation of sovereignty as the norm. The objection that it is not actually the norm of our days is welcome. This is merely to say that cooperative sovereignty could be the norm in the ideal world of credibly committing and benevolent IRGs described in the previous section.

The notion of cooperative sovereignty is essential to understand why the issue of state failure is problematised at all. A traditional Realist (normative) framework of thinking would

leave far smaller room for such problematisation: weak, failing and failed states shall perish, unless they are allies. One has to look at the concept of security interdependence in this section, to more comprehensively account for the problematisation of state weakness that has taken place.

It is commonplace to say that as a result of globalisation the world has become highly interdependent, not only in an economic but in a security sense as well. In this world, the benefit of having stable states with credible leaderships, covering all of world territory, is obvious. Assuming a high level of interconnectedness, Country X might spend whatever great amount of money on its security: regardless of how much it spends, it may not be able to preserve its security if meanwhile Country Y is a totally dysfunctional state, which operates as fertile ground for NSEs (see this, in an abstract, exaggerated form, in *Figure 1*.).

"Х"		
	"Ү"	

Figure 1. States as building blocks

In the absence of a world state – the starting point of any discussion of global governance – the existing states serve as building blocks of global stability.

Assuming the highest attainable level of security interdependence, physical proximity might be an irrelevant factor in affecting the probability of NSEs from a dysfunctional state, such as Country Y, reaching Country X. *Wherever* Country X is, NSEs are going to reach it. If this does not happen directly, then it will happen indirectly, through a shock effect across the entire system. Country X and Country Y do not have to be adjacent to one another. That is how unlimited security interdependence could work.

The above discussed, worried view of threats to global stability explains the emergence of a post-modern imperialist stream of thought. "The premodern world is a world of failed states," Robert Cooper writes, of much of the post-colonial world (Cooper, 2002: 16). "All of the world's major drug-producing areas are part of the pre-modern world. (...) If non-state actors, notably drug, crime, or terrorist syndicates take to using pre-modern bases

for attacks on the more orderly parts of the world, then the organised states may eventually have to respond. If they become too dangerous for established states to tolerate, it is possible to imagine a defensive imperialism" (Cooper, 2002: 16-17). Fukuyama effectively echoes the same when he talks of the need to ready ourselves for more frequent interventions in the "failed state part of the world" (Fukuyama, 2005). So do others such as Mallaby, who speaks of the emergence of a kind of "reluctant imperialism" (Mallaby, 2002), or Fearon and Laitin, who describe neo-trusteeship as something offering potentially equal gains for every major power interested in global stability (Fearon and Laitin, 2004: 6-7).

In fact, the call for neo-trusteeship has been made a lot earlier, e.g. by Helman and Ratner (1993), as well, albeit on different (i.e. humanitarian) grounds. That is the essence of the change right there: a shift from primarily humanitarian interests to external security interests in calling for rather similar measures (intervention). Arguably, that has been brought about in large part by the events of September 11, 2001. Nevertheless, post-modern imperialists do acknowledge that – in Cooper's words – both the "demand" for and the "supply" of imperialism are short of what would be sufficient for a non-problematic implementation of the concept as policy.

Regarding territories that have become "stateless" not as a result of internal armed conflict, but purely as a result of the weakness of an IRG, and on the basis of an overview of the state failure discourse that is presented in the dissertation, it is concluded that only anti-Eurocentrics and post-modern imperialists have a clear policy recommendation. Respectively, it is either that we have to accept and live with, or panic because of and act against, the existence of such territories. In the end, however, post-modern imperialists may be ready to forge a compromise with cultural relativists, strange bedfellows, once they think their original goals cannot be realised – betraying their potential allies and fellow travellers, human rights universalists, in the process. The search for this compromise is a key feature of the current discourse over Afghanistan.

# Security interdependence and state failure equal state-building as cooperative threat reduction?

In a highly interdependent world, states are building blocks of global stability. Their IRGs have to ensure that NSEs do not emerge from within their territory. States which are dysfunctional, in the sense that their IRGs are incapable of ensuring this, pose a security threat

to others, by their weakness. They undermine other states' endeavour to ensure their own security. This is why state-building is now regarded as an important institution of the contemporary society of states.

State-building ventures are spectacular, arguably inevitable, but also complex and risky challenges to handle for global governance, as they are questionable in legitimacy. A modest suggestion could be that such efforts need to be complemented by less direct forms of assistance to weak states, where those may still work.

A global program of "cooperative threat reduction," or CTR,<sup>4</sup> should, therefore, focus more on building support for the development of a whole series of global regimes that can contribute to its objectives in more indirect ways. From the Programme of Action countering small arms proliferation through the Global Rust Initiative to AIDS, TB and malaria relief, many worthy initiatives should be supported more than they are, in light of this.

CTR is thus deemed a crucial task of global governance. On the global level of security analysis, NSEs are securitised here as issue-specific deficiencies or insufficient performances of global governance, with the direct referent object being the state system itself, as a key security-provider for the world's population. (In that way, individuals' security becomes a referent object of securitisation in an indirect sense.) A notion of contemporary CTR may rest on three pillars:

- *i)* forms of state cooperation compatible with Westphalian sovereignty, i.e. *conventional CTR*;
- *ii*) forms of state cooperation that institutionalise a high degree of interference in at least one state party's domestic affairs (as occurs in the case of international development cooperation between recipients and donors; or in the case of the Nunn-Lugar CTR program, mentioned in *Footnote 26*) – i.e. *unconventional CTR*;
- *iii)* state cooperation to reconstruct third-party states, or state-building i.e. *irregular CTR*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> With reference to the Nunn-Lugar Cooperative Threat Reduction Programme, which contributes to safeguarding the ex-Soviet strategic nuclear arsenal (and other efforts) since the 1990s.

#### Anti-hypotheses: Issues remaining to be examined in the thesis

What follows in the dissertation after this point is an examination of the ongoing peacebuilding efforts in Afghanistan. Based on the more general outlook on state-building and the abstract theorising in this chapter, a number of research questions can be generated. Answering these with regards to the Afghan case is a key goal of the largely qualitative analysis outlined in the doctoral dissertation.

Below is the set of the most important questions.

- 1) Is security interdependence truly global in scope and unlimited in extent?
- 2) Are threats originating from Afghanistan affecting all countries in the world?
- 3) Are these threats having the same impact on all affected countries?
- 4) Is Afghanistan truly a "source" of these threats?
- 5) What alternative concepts shall be introduced as a substitute for the concept of unlimited, global security interdependence, in order to better understand the way in which actually limited security interdependence functions?
- *6)* Are interests truly the same for all countries in the world, when it comes to statebuilding Afghanistan?
- 7) In what way shall "interests" be interpreted in the case of the Afghanistan mission for example from Hungary's vantage point?
- 8) If one assumes converging gains for the participants of the Afghanistan mission, would that imply a lack of problems and debates connected to intra-coalition burdensharing issues?
- *9)* How do the different streams of the state failure discourse, described in this chapter, view the required and the actually applied strategy of state-building in Afghanistan?

Some critical points about the mainstream interpretation of state failure and state-building have already, by this point, been put forward in Chapter One. Those are temporarily disregarded, however, for the sake of formulating clearer hypotheses *(H1 to H6)*, and several sub-hypotheses, stemming from the above listed questions – hypotheses that may be falsified later on. In fact, I regard their falsification so likely that these are rather "anti-hypotheses."

- H1: Security interdependence is unlimited.
- H2: Mass refugee flows (SH 2/1), terrorism (SH 2/2) and drugs (SH 2/3) originating from Afghanistan affect all countries in the world.

- *H3*: Countries are evenly affected by mass refugee flows (*SH 3/1*), terrorism (*SH 3/2*) and drugs (*SH 3/3*) originating from Afghanistan.
- *H4:* Afghanistan is a "source" of mass refugee flows, terrorism and the drugs trade (*SH* 4/1 to *SH* 4/3), in the sense that it is exclusively an exporter of NSEs connected to these issues.
- *H5:* Countries participating in the ongoing state-building efforts in Afghanistan all pursue the same interests, i.e. they are looking to counter threats by participating.
- *H6:* There are no debates about coalition burden-sharing issues in the case of the Afghanistan mission.

#### **III. Results**

# Issue-specific security complexes vs. security interdependence: Why the need for this new analytical tool?

Instead of what could be logical to assume if one believed in global security interdependence, even the effects of terrorism clearly do not reach every corner of every state in the world. The impact of jihadist actions and operations was quite different from country to country ever since Afghanistan and Pakistan have become a training hub for militants. Some countries have not seen any impact, some have seen bombings and insurgency, some have seen only bombings and other kinds of (minor or major) terrorist attacks, with widely differing, dispersed casualty tolls and impact. Ashraf Ghani<sup>5</sup> and Clare Lockhart write in their book, "Fixing Failed States:" "As 9/11 and subsequent attacks showed, people in prosperous countries can no longer take the security of their daily lives for granted" [Ghani – Lockhart, 2008: 4]. Is this true? Or is this just the sort of impression terrorists would want us to have?

One's conceptual framework should reflect a critical examination of this. The way forward may be shown by Buzan et al.'s notion of regional security complexes, where "regional" shall eventually be replaced by something eligible to highlight other, different limits of security interdependence.

Buzan, Wæver and de Wilde argue (1998: 11):

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ashraf Ghani is a former finance minister of the Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, and, at the time this doctoral thesis is being written, he is a presidential candidate for the 2009 presidential elections in Afghanistan.

"All of the states in the system are enmeshed in a global web of security interdependence. But because most political and military threats travel more easily over short distances than over longer ones, insecurity is often associated with proximity."

Buzan, Wæver and de Wilde add later on that "the normal pattern of security interdependence across the international system is one of regionally based clusters, which we label *security complexes*" (still from 1998: 11). Let us put aside the claim about the anarchic nature of the international system, as well as some of the actual context of the quote. It then becomes very relevant here. It brings in the notion of "security complexes" in the place of security interdependence.

Security complexes are webs or systems of security relationships within which interdependence is higher than in general (though even within them it is not necessarily as high as in the abstract model). According to Buzan's early (1991) definition, security complexes are "complex patterns of alignment and enmity." It is also added that these patterns have to be "durable," as that is the only way in which describing a structural existent, such as a security complex, can be meaningful. The alignments/enmities element shows how glued security complex theory is to the politico-military sector of a rather state-centric strain of security analysis. One would need to move away from this framework to be able to work with the concept on issues such as terrorism or the drugs trade.

Importantly, Buzan, Wæver and de Wilde build in general on a disaggregated approach to the analysis of security relationships. They look at different sectors of security analysis (political, military, environmental, economic and societal). Summed up in a few points, below is the gist of their analytical approach, read out partly from the 1998 book, partly from Buzan and Wæver's 2003 book on "Regional Security Complex Theory," or RSCT (Buzan and Wæver, 2003). The third point in the list below already takes us half-way beyond the original RSCT framework.

- Security complexes can be geographically demarcated from each other more or less. The entire world can be divided up into regional security complexes.
- 2. Different sector-specific security complexes as such may be separate subjects of analysis, just as different regions can be.
- 3. It seems natural based on the previous points that geographical separation and sectoral disaggregation can be combined in analysis.

The dissertation applies the following modifications in light of this. Some are new, some have already been used in the existing literature.

- 1. In order to discuss security issues such as terrorism or the drugs trade, one has to move beyond Buzan, Wæver and de Wilde's categorisation of "sectors." The appropriate association of the above named threats to any of the sectors is unclear. Therefore I am looking to examine *issue-specific security complexes* in this study, mostly related to peculiar, complex patterns of NSEs. This is not an entirely unprecedented approach. E.g. on one particular issue-specific security complex, the "hydro-political security complex," work has been done by Schultz (1992), even if nominally that study still stuck to RSCT's early foundations.
- Issue-specific security complexes may be delimited geographically in some instances. The present study looks at issue-specific security complexes connected to the same geographical "major source:" Afghanistan.
- 3. The earlier point about the impracticality of sector-based analysis is also relevant with regards to security communities. The Deutschian concept does not leave much room for the consideration of security beyond the traditionally supreme realm of security policy, the politico-military sector. This is understandable for the context it was born in. But are dependable expectations of "peaceful change" and "no bellicose action" enough to constitute a security community? At a time when threats beyond aggressive or potentially aggressive state behaviour are supposedly more prominent in security considerations? Threats, such as that of global terrorism or communicable diseases? Can the fear of war against each other be the only, and the best, reason for a security community *today*?
- 4. Global security interdependence has been refuted as a valid argument for a global security community. Can we talk of issue-specific security communities instead, justified by the existence of issue-specific security complexes? Of security communities forming within issue-specific security complexes, either extending to the entire security complex or covering at least a part of it? Crucially, from the point of view of this study, *is the ISAF coalition an issue-specific security community?*

Points *3*. and *4*. call for quoting Christopher Freeman's brief but illuminative essay about post-9/11 Europe here. Freeman concludes, shortly after the events of September 11 in time:

"The Copenhagen School's use of proximity as a clue to security interaction is largely outdated in the New World Order" (Freeman, 2001: 8). He also adds: "While complex interdependence may eliminate the risk of another European apocalypse, the security community is as far as this dynamic extends. A growing focus on outside actors and occurrences as security threats undermine the fundamental Copenhagen assertion that European security concerns and interaction are primarily intra-regional. The final conclusion, then, predicts the notion of a European security complex as a misperception of post-Cold War geopolitical themes" (Freeman, 2001: 9).

The dissertation discusses five different issue-specific security complexes (ISCs), focusing on Afghanistan. Beyond those related to mass refugee flows, jihadist terrorism, and the drugs trade, it also looks at the ISCs connected to polio and the potential Afghan transit of non-Russian natural gas. These are not detailed in this extensive summary.

In outlining these ISCs, one may begin to see an added advantage of using the concept of issue-specific security complexes in general. It not only has advantages over talking about extremely (and evenly) high global security interdependence, which is an absurd proposition itself. The concept also has some edge over the concept of NSEs, or negative spill-over effects, introduced in Chapter One.

Consider how stepped-up interdiction efforts impeding the trafficking of drugs divert related NSEs to a degree, for example from the Mexican Gulf and the Caribbean region to Central America. Or consider how terrorism may be trans-nationally deflected by anti- and counter-terrorist measures, for example from Western Europe to Afghanistan. Or consider how refugees may be pushed back from certain countries, and thus move to, or stay in, other, third countries, by necessity.

These examples illustrate how a deeper, structural understanding of the scale, the nature and the direction of NSEs could be lacking if one would simply look at pairs of countries and measure NSEs between them, as they are at any given moment. Such a static approach may be deceiving, and more is necessary for truly profound analysis.

The description of issue-specific security complexes is necessarily more than the adding up of issue-specific patterns of NSEs: one also needs to describe the mechanisms that dynamically shape them, by explaining how qualitative, quantitative and directional shifts of the NSEs concerned have come to occur, and what predictive models we may use in analysis, to foresee similar shifts in the future.

#### ISCs: Useful in academic discourse, impractical in policy discourse

Genuine issue-specific security communities, as I attempted to show, are not observable in the case of the issue-specific security complexes discussed in the previous sections. *Where we do find security communities, such as NATO, their existence cannot be explained in a purely functional sense. They are not issue-specific.* They are not merely instruments of countering a particular common threat. Thinking back to Adler and Barnett, these security communities are *mutual aid societies*, much rather.

The threats against which they take collective action are not necessarily *common* as such. There is mutual aid provided by members against threats that otherwise the individual members of the security community would have to face on their own. There is a belief in the appropriateness of this, nurturing the idea of solidarity between members, beyond the basic and ultimately selfish consideration that if one wants one's interests respected and collectively defended tomorrow, one also has to show concern for others' interests today.

Getting back to issue-specific security complexes, this means that they appear to be insignificant as drivers of security community formation. The "mass refugee flows" ISC is contained, the jihadist terrorism ISC is currently at least partly deflected in the direction of Afghanistan itself, while the drugs trade ISC is well-anchored by demand in richer countries. Thus there is seemingly not much that could or should be done differently in their case, when it comes to the question of how these findings should affect the West's Afghanistan policy. Have the previous sections of the study been in vain then?

The answer is not so clear-cut. Disaggregated analysis seems to be the logical approach to telling why the Afghanistan mission may be important to a particular country, such as Hungary. Looking at threats one by one, from an individual country cost/benefit perspective, one may try to connect one's measure of commitment in Afghanistan *directly* to one's peculiar interests. From a Realist perspective, it seems only natural that this is the way the issue has to be analysed. So much so, that this inevitably had to be addressed in the present study.

Moreover, as the official take by the Hungarian Ministry of Defence on the issue of Hungarian interests in Afghanistan, cited in the dissertation, illustrates, government organs themselves feel tempted to formulate issue-specific justifications regarding the need for involvement in Afghanistan, referring to terrorism and drugs in general. This may stem from fear and uncertainty about the eventual outcome of publicly addressing the fundamental questions with sufficient complexity.

However, if one keeps referring to the struggle against drugs as a driver of policy, it will suggest that the Afghanistan mission is counter-productive at the moment (with Afghan opiate production having grown significantly during the latter years). This view is wrong, however, because policy-productivity should be judged according to different and much more complex metrics.

If one claims that in Afghanistan there are bases of terrorism to eliminate today, that is an equally precarious justification. In case there are terrorist bases in Afghanistan, so many years after 2001, and the concern would be how to eliminate them, that would suggest that the Afghanistan mission is rather hopeless. (Most of the training camps of today are in reality in the FATA, in Pakistan, as mentioned in the dissertation.)

A disaggregated approach, looking at the otherwise relevant issue-specific security complexes, does not work in the sense it is expected to: it does not offer easy justification for a country's involvement in Afghanistan. Regarding the reasons and the implications of this, the following ten points are listed here.

- A disaggregated approach does not work because the picture matters in its entire complexity. Its elements in and of themselves, the "parts," do not equal the "sum." Put side by side, without a holistic perspective, they do not offer the bigger picture to the observer.
- 2. The lack of something simple the "folksy shorthand" mentioned earlier on that could function as the rationale for the Afghanistan mission, and the complexity which one finds instead of it, makes this mission a hard sell to the "public," i.e. the electorate and key domestic stakeholders.
- 3. Some threat scenarios that can be outlined may suggest a clearer threat-policy nexus. E.g. the threat of terrorism would clearly grow if al-Qaeda could again gain a stable foothold in southern Afghanistan, and potentially even profit from the opium trade there.
- 4. The latter point about scenarios should draw attention to the importance of *time*. Disaggregated analysis looks to point to something that would make the Afghanistan mission important at a given moment (in this case "right now"). But there is always a

past and a future to be considered. Actors have identities that go beyond momentary interests. Back on September 12, 2001, few in the West would have suggested that a counter-sanctuary intervention in Afghanistan was not needed or that it was not at least a normal reaction to what happened. In the future, the West is not really in a position to abandon Afghanistan, because it would send a very detrimental message about its power capabilities and its commitments anywhere in the world. Crucially, the threats considered manageable for now could be much aggravated (again) by leaving the job unfinished in Afghanistan.

- 5. The instinctive temptation to believe that disaggregated analysis has to legitimise policy at any given point in time could lead to absurd policy consequences. E.g. if the threat context improves in a mission area, would that imply that the legitimacy of a continued commitment there diminishes as a result? Using this standard of evaluation, let alone obeying it, could just reproduce problems in either a vicious circle or a downward spiral.
- 6. What if disaggregated analysis signals us that commitments have to be increased in certain places? This could be the case in areas where an increased commitment may seem even more unacceptable to the public. Disaggregated analysis may tell us that European countries should be actively using all policy instruments in Iraq the legitimacy of the 2003 invasion of Iraq notwithstanding. Europe is possibly more directly affected by any future instability in Iraq than the U.S. could ever be. Yet such increased European involvement in Iraq is improbable for the moment. Iraq remains largely a U.S. problem as far as challenges of a military nature are concerned. But exactly because of this, the logic of mutual aid *could* be used to justify a more proactive European involvement in Afghanistan *instead*.
- 7. Still regarding the absurd policy implications of a disaggregated approach: the currently observable deflection of terrorism cannot really legitimise a lacklustre effort at state-building in Afghanistan. Staying there indefinitely, with the job half done, is not an option for various reasons. Most importantly, domestic public support for such a commitment is not sustainable. And it would not be rational even in an instrumental sense. The West needs to achieve success in Afghanistan because of the war of ideas it is involved in.
- 8. Afghanistan cannot be treated as an isolated unit of analysis. This is fundamental. Especially the issue of terrorism cannot be discussed without a discussion of political processes in Pakistan in general, and in the Federally Administered Tribal Areas, in

Baluchistan,<sup>6</sup> or in the North-West Frontier Province specifically. These areas have become a new base of operations (later even an *area* of operations) for jihadists, since the end of 2001. One therefore has to take a regional outlook and ask whether involvement is necessary in Afghanistan's entire region as such. The answer is that it is, indeed, crucial, with regards to what can be achieved against global terrorism.

- 9. Even if we could, somehow, make issue-specific security complexes exactly and objectively measurable, they would not necessarily provide absolute guidance for policy. It can only indicate what selfishly rational, short-term-oriented policy could be. A country that is not critically implicated by any of the relevant security complexes concerned may still contribute to the Afghanistan mission for humanitarian reasons.
- 10. The question of whether the Afghanistan mission is an overall worthy endeavour should be examined separately from the question of whether it can or cannot be unproductive or counterproductive in its current form. The statement that it is a worthy endeavour does not entail that the mission is guaranteed to produce success or that there is nothing that could be improved about it on the strategic, tactical and operational levels. Far from it.

Continuing in light of the last statement, key reflection on the *theory* of state-building ventures, the chapters of the dissertation that follow after this point present arguments regarding some of the most problematic aspects of the *practice* of the ongoing state-building attempt in Afghanistan (these are coalition burden-sharing and sequencing).

#### **Coalition burden-sharing (Chapter Three in the dissertation)**

Besides a comprehensive discussion of the problems generally found in coalition burdensharing, the dissertation also presents detailed case studies: those of the Polish and the Dutch involvement in Afghanistan – these give an even more nuanced outlook on the different concerns that tend to arise in the context of coalition burden-sharing debates.

Below is a non-comprehensive list of some of the peculiar-seeming determinants highlighted in the Polish and the Dutch case studies:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See the recent background paper from the Hungarian Institute of International Affairs on Baluchistan by Magda Katona (2008).

- 1. lack of civil society mobilisation against Poland's ISAF commitments;
- 2. Poland's geopolitical context: concerns about Russia and mistrust towards Germany;
- 3. the pressing financial situation of the Dutch armed forces;
- the Dutch government's recognition of the need to realise the objectives laid down in the Afghanistan Compact;
- the demand that allies meet expectations regarding a critical degree of solidarity (seen as playing a role in both Canada's and the Netherlands' decision to renew their respective mandates in southern Afghanistan);
- 6. U.S. assistance to Poland in force protection;
- 7. Minister Radosław Sikorski's personal influence in shaping Poland's Afghanistan policy, or a perception thereof;
- "scandals" affecting public support to ISAF commitments in both the Polish and the Dutch cases.

The interpretive frameworks presented in the dissertation's earlier, aforementioned overview of intra-coalition conflicts (these cannot be outlined here for lack of space) fully account for all but three of the factors listed here. There seems to be only one factor that calls for a broadening of the initial perspective, to let us accommodate it. One by one, the following more general explaining principles are rendered to the items on the list above:

- no civil society opposition = executive autonomy (Bennett, Lepgold and Unger, 1994);
- 2. geo-politics = alliance dependence (Bennett, Lepgold and Unger, 1994);
- 3. the military's finances = organisational interests (Bennett, Lepgold and Unger, 1994);
- 4. the need to realise the objectives set = balance of threat (Bennett, Lepgold and Unger, 1994) and *pacta sunt servanda* (Wilkins, 2006);
- ally support demanded = fear of abandonment/entrapment and the expectation of equitable burden-sharing (Wilkins, 2006);
- ally (U.S.) assistance expected in force protection by Poland = fear of entrapment and the expectation of equitable burden-sharing (Wilkins, 2006);
- 7. perceptions regarding Sikorski's role = fear of entrapment.

Some explanatory remarks. Regarding #5: "entrapment" entails having to maintain a difficult commitment all on one's own, out of the consideration that if no one helps it will still be an

imperative to stay, in a moral sense. Regarding #6: "entrapment," in a broadened sense, refers to soldiers who might die because of inadequate protection, in a mission in which their country had no direct interest to partake. Regarding #7: if we could somehow deal with the challenge of the counter-factual, and show that without Minister Sikorski Poland would not have made a similarly significant commitment in Afghanistan (unlikely in my view), then this factor should be associated with something else. Instead, "fear of entrapment" is the *deeper*, more profound reason named here, too: the *perceptions* of U.S. influence over Sikorski's actions connect to the rampant impression that Poland is fighting a war in Afghanistan that it has no direct interests to fight.

But there is also something else in Sikorski's case: a fundamental reason why neither Bennett, Lepgold and Unger's, nor Wilkins,' interpretive frameworks account for this (or rather *his*) sort of variable. These frameworks concern two different levels of inquiry in Foreign Policy Analysis (FPA), namely the systemic and the state levels (e.g. entrapment and alliance dependence concern the systemic level, while executive autonomy and organisational interests are relevant on the state level).

Coalition burden-sharing theory has to be seen embedded into wider FPA. Wilkins' and Bennett, Lepgold and Unger's studies offer pre-selected sets of variables to look at in the analysis of coalition contributions, from within a larger set of variables generally relevant to FPA: the latter's tri-level agenda is also interested in the individual level. The examination of the role played by a decision-maker like Sikorski falls on the individual level of analysis – zooming in, as it does, on the decision-maker's person, background, psyche and cognitive processes (Kiss J., 2009: 195-209).

All complex details of coalition politics discussed so far look amazingly simple, however, when one tries to assess Pakistan's role in Bennett, Lepgold and Unger's terms. Pakistan is a "major non-NATO ally" (MNNA) of the U.S. since 2004<sup>7</sup> (this is a status Pakistan shares with only thirteen other countries). Yet there is hardly the level of trust between it and the U.S. that one could expect on the basis of the MNNA designation (see Fair, 2009). Instead, Pakistan's military and its Inter-Services Intelligence (ISI) are extensively supporting a number of insurgent groups, including the Taliban, and are thus "contributing" to coalition

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Bush names Pakistan major ally. BBC, June 17, 2004, available at <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south\_asia/3814013.stm</u>, accessed on April 25, 2009.

operations in Afghanistan in a *negative* sense.<sup>8</sup> This is happening at the same time as Pakistan is, at least half-heartedly, fighting jihadists on its own soil; while it is allowing U.S. drone strikes to take place in its territory against al-Qaida targets; and while the country provides the vital physical access to Afghanistan, reminiscent of the bottleneck role that Egypt was mentioned as playing earlier on in the chapter, in operations in the Gulf Region, given its control of the Suez Canal waterway.

#### Sequencing (Chapter Four in the dissertation)

We have quite a clear conception of what shall form part of the process of state-building. For instance, it is self-evident that the state's territory has to be cleared of mines and other unexploded ordnance in the wake of an armed conflict. Or, if we want a representative democracy, the necessary political institutions have to be designed first, in a sufficiently legitimate process. Ensuring that legitimacy for the long run, in a wide sense, necessitates even a process of "nation-building," to ensure the social cohesion required for the functioning of the institutions concerned (Rada, 2006). Altogether, a more or less consensual "checklist" of tasks related to state-building does exist in practitioners' minds: an agenda, the items of which most of them would like to see "check-marked" by the end of the process.

Still, there are a lot of debates about the "how" of state-building, stemming from a number of dilemmas (Paris – Sisk, 2007; Bollettino, 2007). It is debated, for instance, how much and in what way the actions of the different actors involved in state-building need to be coordinated, or if such coordination is necessary at all. Others raise the issue of how long a state should receive direct external assistance, and how much it should be relieved of its burdens throughout this period (Nixon, 2007). Those arguing for brief and low-cost state-building interventions caution us that a long and costly attempt at the consolidation of the objectives of a state-building intervention may be counter-productive. In their view, it might undermine the sustainable independent viability of the very state that one is looking to aid. As

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Ordinary pieces of journalism bumping into the oft-found Pakistani thread can attest to this (such as this one: Taliban leader killed by British forces in Afghanistan was a Pak Army officer, ANI, October 12, 2008, available at http://www.thaindian.com/newsportal/india-news/taliban-leader-killed-by-british-forces-in-afghanistan-was-apak-army-officer 100106279.html, accessed on April 12, 2009). Brilliant pieces of investigative journalism from the last decades (e.g. Moreau - Hirsh, 2007) can also be cited here. And so can academic studies (Gregory, 2007), and excellent books on, or related to, the subject (Hussain, 2008; Rashid, 2009; Zahab - Roy, 2004). Indirectly even logical reasoning can be used to back up this statement. Suffice it to refer to the increasing frequency of U.S. government leaks about evidence, collected by U.S. intelligence, regarding extensive ISI support to insurgents. See Mark Mazzetti – Eric Schmitt: Afghan Strikes by Taliban Get Pakistan Help, U.S. York March 2009, Aides Say. The New Times, 25, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2009/03/26/world/asia/26tribal.html, accessed on April 21, 2009.

it is put by some in the discourse, these are questions concerning the intervening states' desirable "footprint" (mostly the size of this footprint) in the target country.

In this chapter of the dissertation, I argue that such questions about the desirable footprint are largely superficial, when posed in the way they generally are. I do not claim the same with regards to the issue of coordination. I regard, as the most important challenge, the appropriate chronological arrangement of state-building tasks. If an appropriate order is established, the best for *context-specific* efficiency, then the exigencies in the individual phases of this "road-map" should ideally dictate the required size of the footprint themselves. State-building assistance should last as long as tasks logically succeeding each other require it to last, with all of the successive phases accomplished one by one, costs what it costs.

That security is to be provided first of all should become crystal clear.

"The presence of international peacekeepers and their success in suppressing renewed conflict, rather than the levels of economic assistance, seems to be the key determinant of economic growth (...) security without economic assistance is much more likely to spur economic growth than is economic assistance without security,"

was the conclusion of the RAND Corporation's comprehensive study of the UN's role in past attempts at state-building (Dobbins et al., 2005: 241).

In discussing problematic issues of sequencing in the Afghan context, as is extensively done in Chapter Four of the dissertation, one may be misleading. The "Afghan context" cannot be delimited simply at Afghanistan's borders. One not only does not have such a neatly and comfortably separable unit of analysis in Afghanistan: in terms of sequencing, this means that measures that are necessary in Afghanistan have to be sequenced together with a set of interrelated measures connected to other issues. In the ideal case, Afghanistan policy has to be compatible with other policies, and vice versa.

E.g. the Pakistan, Iran, and Russia policies of the U.S. are all relevant to mention here.

Provided that Russia does come in for the long run in the aid of ISAF logistics, allowing a more robust and consequently more appropriately sequenced mission in Afghanistan, the following scheme is offered here for sequencing tasks related to state-building, in areas characterised by an unstable security situation. Chapter Four's argumentation functions to

highlight the rationale of the sort of arrangement presented here as generally valid advice for state-building when the latter is challenged by armed insurgency.



**Figure 2.** A scheme of more effective sequencing, drawn up on the basis of observations about the Afghan case.

The detailed scheme presented above is not in any major conflict with Péter Rada's general proposition – the BIEN model – regarding sequencing. As Rada writes (2009: 64-65):

"(...) the process of state-building may be divided into two phases. During the first, basic human needs have to be satisfied. Security has to be provided. In the second phase, the development of democratic institutions and the economy may follow. The second phase is not a sequenced process, since it is not possible to set a clearly logical chronological order among all tasks that remain in this phase. It may seem logical to set institution-building as a priority, followed in time by economic development and addressing the enhancement of social cohesion, but in reality this part of the process can take place in numerous forms. The fundamental hypothesis is rather that all these dimensions of the second phase cannot be detached from the others in the long run. Progress is required in all these dimensions at the same time, in a gradual process."

In *Figure 2*., the end of Rada's first phase comes with demining, the last major remaining challenge that needs to be tackled in order for security to be effectively provided once the fighting had finished. But Figure 2. is not meant to be an entirely comprehensive overview of

state-building tasks. In several sectors, such as education, progress has to be made already during the first phase. Anna Orosz notes that education has a role to play very early on, in survival or "life-skills" education: in increasing mine and HIV awareness, for example. The school system is also one of the spaces where the reintegration of juvenile ex-combatants is imaginable (Orosz, 2009: 133). In Afghanistan, the lack of a well-working local school system, shut down entirely in certain areas by the insurgents, motivates parents to send their children to *madaris*<sup>9</sup> – religious schools – in Pakistan: yet another factor in the re-production of the insurgency.

To summarise, an insurgency in the midst of a state-building effort is a major challenge for the "peace-building community," united only in name. The actors of peace-building cannot afford themselves the luxury of not coordinating their approach in a more pragmatic way, with different actors single-mindedly pursuing their own agendas. They would need to be more keenly aware of the inevitable trade-offs, on which many words were spent in this chapter.

#### **Conclusion: Reflecting on the original set of hypotheses**

The hypotheses listed at the end of Chapter One (*H1* to *H6*, including the sub-hypotheses), generated on the basis of supposedly relevant and valid insights read out from the post-9/11, and "past-securitisation," state failure discourse, are all falsified in the argumentation of the dissertation. This is summed up, briefly discussing each of the original hypotheses, below.

**H1:** *Security interdependence is not unlimited.* Even the pre-9/11 Afghanistan hub of transnational jihadist terrorism did not affect the entire globe, as shown in Chapter Two. A number of countries were not affected by it at all, in any form.

H2 (+ SH 2/1 to SH 2/3): Neither mass refugee flows, nor terrorism, nor drugs originating from Afghanistan affect the entire world. Most likely there are not any Afghan refugees in Zimbabwe or the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Probably there never was, and never will occur an al-Qaida-sponsored terrorist attack in North Korea, and with the isolation and the specific blackmail potential of the regime, it is not even likely to feel economic ripple effects of a large-scale, globally disruptive terrorist attack. Finally, opiates exported from

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The plural form of madrassa, in Urdu. The word "madrassa" comes from Persian, and it literally means "from mother."

Afghanistan do not typically end up consumed in places like Central Africa – a great part of the world can be described as more or less insulated from the distribution chain and the market of Afghan opiates.

H3 (+ SH 3/1 to SH 3/3): Countries are not evenly affected by mass refugee flows, terrorism or drugs originating from Afghanistan. As shown in Chapter Two, in many countries where there are Afghan refugees, they may not arrive in flows at all, let alone in mass flows. Looking at countries within the ISAF coalition, one cannot claim that Poland or Hungary are equally important targets for a jihadist terrorist as the United States or several Western European countries are. As to opiates exported from Afghanistan, the effects of their trade are quite different at different points "downstream," as discussed in Chapter Two.

**H4** (+ **SH 4/1 to SH 4/3):** Afghanistan is not simply a "source" of the three mentioned NSEs. The closest the contrary comes to the truth is in the case of mass refugee flows, driven largely by internal conditions. Yet it was noted in Chapter Two that even the refugee movements in the 1980s had a certain vicious-circle quality to them, as mujahideen trained in Pakistan fought Soviet forces, and the fighting produced fresh waves of refugees. In general, pull factors of migration also played – and keep playing – a part, even in emergency movements of fleeing people, for example in affecting where they end up, or where they wish to end up eventually. With regards to the other two NSEs: concerning the opiate trade, the role of precursors and arms exported to the so-called "source" were mentioned; in the case of terrorism, its "blowback" element was pointed out.

**H5:** Countries participating in the ongoing state-building efforts in Afghanistan do not pursue the same interests. They tend to define their interests very differently, taking into account their absolute and relative gains, their absolute and relative costs, their alliance dependence etc. Moreover, Foreign Policy Analysis (FPA) has to be carried out on multiple levels, and it must not miss the importance of factors such as influential decision-makers' personal, or important state agencies' organisational interests, either – as highlighted in Chapter Three.

**H6**: *There are a lot of debates about coalition burden-sharing*. Indirectly, these are also often expressed in the kind of disagreements over the desirable content of "peace-building" in Afghanistan that Chapter Four looked to comprehensively present. Nevertheless the most important dynamics regarding this issue are the ones connected to the relative cost-aversion of many ISAF countries, compared to the lead nation, the U.S., and its more loyal followers.

A cultural relativist response to the difficulties of the state-building effort in Afghanistan (the ones connected to how misplaced the theory of state-building is and how that makes it

troublesome for governments to maintain public support for policy; and the ones connected to coalition burden-sharing, inappropriate sequencing, and the troublesome prioritisation of policies towards *all* the countries in Afghanistan's region) is claimed to be inappropriate in this thesis.

Elaborated in more detail, this thesis makes the point that the key source of difficulties in Afghanistan has never been a blindness to the supposedly tribal structures (or in general a blindness to the traditions) of Afghan society – an Afghan society otherwise quite heterogeneous in fact (for which reason, arguably, it is more appropriately referred to as "Afghanistan's population").

Concerns regarding how extremely long it would take for the sake of democratisation for even carefully designed institutions of a "re-imported state"<sup>10</sup> to nurture an adequate transformation (a near-full-scale reculturation) of Afghan society, one that could be conducive to consolidating democracy and also to overcoming the remaining anti-modernist opposition of political Islam in the process, are entirely legitimate. But the currently more pressing questions are:

1) whether state-building will founder primarily because of the general underinvestment that characterises it;

2) whether the none-too-carefully designed political institutions of the state have any prospect of becoming self-sustainable at some point;

3) whether Afghanistan will be left unharmed from some future point in time by the external powers that played a destructive role throughout its history.

In order to have the opportunity to establish whether cultural peculiarities are the major obstacle to realising a democratic state in Afghanistan, the endeavour to arrive at it should not fail because of tightfistedness, or because of institutions designed unworkable to start with, or because of destructive external intrigue – or because of a combination of all these three.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> I am using László Csicsmann's term here (2009: 15).

#### Conclusion: Reflecting on the state failure discourse

Highlighting the last of the three factors listed above – that of external actors' role – is also important in order to make an important point about the state failure discourse in general. This is particularly relevant for the cultural relativist stream of the discourse, which has near-self-evident opposition to offer against even trying Western-led state-building in Afghanistan. The following quote neatly sums up this point: as Duverger once noted,<sup>11</sup> "in spite of all of the [French] Fourth Republic's flaws and weaknesses, it 'would have continued to exist, if it had not been for the Algerian war'." Challenges in Afghanistan cannot be properly appreciated if they are not viewed in the broader context of the diverse processes playing out in the region and in the wider world, over the long-run.

Being so a-historical as it usually is, the state failure discourse functions to reinforce in donor countries, self-referencing themselves as "the international community," a narcissistic self-image. It does this as it presents as its central dilemma one that is largely false: whether one should intervene in countries struck by intra-state conflicts and other forms of misery merely for humanitarian reasons, or out of security interests as well, when there are any. Self-evidently, when the question is posed in this way, the blame for the need for intervention, i.e. an abnormal situation, can be cast mainly on local conditions, local problems and local actors, *there*, in the designated target country.

This magnifies the perceived sacrifice that is made when an intervention is carried out for statedly humanitarian reasons, and thus shields such interventions from criticism regarding whether they were ever properly resourced to achieve long-lasting results. An example of this could be the recent EUFOR mission in Chad and the Central African Republic – never meant to be a panacea for the problems of the two countries concerned, and a mere bandage on the wound in the case of the spill-over from Sudanese Darfur, that it was nominally created to deal with.

If there are problems that need to be solved and sufficient resources cannot be secured, post-modern imperialism flirts with cultural relativism. When the co-optation of seemingly more traditional social structures (such as the "arbakai," or "the moderate Taliban") looks like it could offer an alternative to using up a great deal of one's own resources, "respect for local cultural values" and an avoidance of "cultural imperialism" will always sound like even morally appropriate arguments justifying this.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Quoted by Lijphart, 1969: 224.

In this, lessons of the past are forgotten in the Afghan case. For instance, the Taliban seem neither capable nor willing to provide internationally accountable governance. And they cannot be pressured into behaving differently by the threat of air strikes and special forces raids, as is suggested by some:<sup>12</sup> by people who forget about all that the history of Afghanistan in the 1990s may teach us.<sup>13</sup>

In such argumentation, one finds the recurring idea of the need for an antihumanitarian stance, based on the erroneous premise of a counter-terrorism vs. counterinsurgency trade-off – the assumption that we cannot afford the luxury to care about Afghans, and that in the end we should not do them the favour of caring about more than merely our own interests. Meanwhile, the question, "are we merely acting out of humanitarianism, or are we acting out of security interests *as well*," makes us forget about other possible reasons for interventions, that may be there behind interventions at the present, or may have been behind the interventions of the past – which is all the more remarkable, given that some of the latter have enduringly contributed to problems in the areas where we face instability today. This could be described as the "sub-conscious" of the state failure/statebuilding discourse: that there has always been much state- and nation-*destroying* taking place as well, over the course of history (and not only during the Cold War). There have been, as well as there are, anti-IRG interventions not only on humanitarian grounds, but on the basis of self-interest on the part of interventing powers as well.

For example, there were, in the past, *(i)* interventions that took place because of security interests not connected to NSEs from a given country, but to fears that a strategic adversary would establish too good a position there (e.g. in Nicaragua, the case of U.S. support of the *contras* vs. the Soviet-backed *sandinistas*; or in Afghanistan, in the form of support from multiple sources to the mujahideen against the Afghan communists); *(ii)* interventions because of economic interests (e.g. in Iran, 1953); *(iii)* interventions driven by a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> See Bartle Breese Bull: "The wrong force for the 'right war'." *The New York Times*, November 14, 2008, available at <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2008/08/14/opinion/14iht-edbull.1.15292038.html?\_r=1</u>, accessed on November 20, 2008; Anatoli Lieven: "America must fight for an Afghan exit." *Financial Times*, February 1, 2009, available re-published at http://www.newamerica.net/publications/articles/2009/america\_must\_fight\_afghan\_exit\_10562, accessed on February 3, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> It caused immense headache for the CIA how to devise operationally and legally sound plans for capturing or killing Osama bin Laden in Afghanistan prior to September 11, 2001, and arguably they did not ever manage to devise a truly feasible plan. One cannot simply deploy special forces or launch air strikes in another state's territory with regularity, even if one has the necessary intelligence to accurately target certain wanted individuals (but this sort of intelligence may likely be lacking in the absence of a permanent presence on the ground, and with a hostile regime ruling over the area concerned). The above cited authors, Bull, Lieven, as well as many others, simply do not consult Afghanistan's history when they formulate their recommendations – in Anatoli Lieven's case, these recommendations even come with the influence of authority, especially in the UK discourse.

combination of these factors (as in Grenada, in 1983).<sup>14</sup> Going even further, one could broaden the notion of interventions beyond the use of some kind of force, and beyond ones aiming at changing a government in one way or another. Governance-shaping interventions of the World Bank and the IMF are also not exempt from being influenced by donor country interests, and the state failure discourse, focused as it is on individual countries' "own" problems, supports the view that responsibility for these problems does not really lie with external actors.

In other words, state failure "theory" could also be described as a theory of intervention – one that was formed on the basis of biased case selection, and in a generally misleading way.

Nevertheless, if one is aware of the fallacies it can *indirectly* lead to, and consciously avoids misusing it, the concept of NSEs may still be useful in interpreting and describing important phenomena of the present, such as issue-specific security complexes. The latter may be profiled by adding up issue-specific patterns of NSEs, and by describing mechanisms that shape them: by explaining how qualitative, quantitative and directional shifts of the NSEs concerned come to occur – as demonstrated in Chapter Two. Thus, they may offer some guidance to policy, if carefully applied.

#### Afterword

Grand theories of radical socialist modernisation, Cold War containment, light-footprint statebuilding, and anti-modernist cultural counter-revolution have clashed with the endless complexities of people, politics and place in Afghanistan, in a lethal encounter, over the course of the last three decades – in an encounter that was lethal for the people and the ideas concerned alike.

This study attempted to shed some light on the mentioned complexities with the help of some new concepts *and* careful reflection on their significance and on their potential implications in Afghanistan's context. The primary aim was to present some key arguments regarding what policy goals may be realistically set in Afghanistan, to let us see clearer in an age of inevitably difficult, uncertain policy-making.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Of course, the Soviet Union and a number of other countries (India, China, Syria, Israel, Cuba, Rwanda etc.) also carried out such interventions (especially in the broad sense that is implied here) in the past.

#### IV. References, bibliography (incomplete list)

- Afsar, Shahid (Major) Samples, Chris (Major) Wood, Thomas (Major) [2008]: The Taliban: An Organizational Analysis. *Military Review*, May-June 2008, available re-published at <u>http://www.humansecuritygateway.info/</u>documents/MILREVIEW\_Taliban\_Organizational\_Analysis.pdf, accessed on July 2, 2008.
- Adelekan, Moruf (2005): "Very effective but draconian and unacceptable": Paradox in the evaluation of a unique drug control effort in a non-western country. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, No. 16., 110-111.
- Adelkhah, Fariba Zuzanna Olszewska (2007): The Iranian Afghans. Journal of Iranian Studies, 40: 2, 137-165.
- Adler, Emanuel Michael Barnett (1998): Security communities. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Ahmadi et al. (2004): Pattern of Cocaine and Heroin Abuse in a Sample of Iranian Population. *German Journal of Psychiatry*, 8: 1, 1-4.
- Alger, Chadwick M. (1998): Failed States and the Failure of States: Self-Determination, States, Nations and Global Governance. Paper presented at the conference 'Failed States and International Security: Causes, Prospects, and Consequences,' Purdue University, West Lafayette, February 25-27, 1998, at <a href="http://www.ippu.purdue.edu/failed\_states/1998/papers/Alger.html">http://www.ippu.purdue.edu/failed\_states/1998/papers/Alger.html</a>, accessed on October 6, 2005.
- Bain, William (2000): Trusteeship: A Response to Failed States? Draft version of a paper presented at the 'Conference on Failed States and Global Governance', organised by Purdue University, April 10-14, 2001, Florence, Italy.
- Bennett, Andrew Lepgold, Joseph Unger, Danny (1994): Burden-Sharing in the Persian Gulf War. International Organisation, Vol. 48.: No. 1., 39–75.
- Betz, David (2009): NATO: We had to destroy the Alliance in order to save it? Blog entry, the King's College War Studies Department's blog, *Kings of War*, April 2, 2009, available at <u>http://kingsofwar.wordpress.com/2009/04/02/nato-we-had-to-destroy-the-alliance-in-order-to-save-it/</u>, accessed on April 14, 2009.
- Bilgin, Pinar Morton, Adam (2002): Historicising representations of 'failed states': beyond the cold-war annexation of the social sciences? *Third World Quarterly*, Vol. 23.: No.1., 55–80.
- Bleuer, Christian (2008): A Brief History of Negotiating With the Taliban. *Complex Terrain Laboratory*, October 24, 2008, available at <u>http://www.terraplexic.org/review/2008/10/24/a-brief-history-of-negotiating-with-the-taliban.html</u>, accessed on October 25, 2008.
- Bollettino, Vincenzo (2007): Peacebuilding Dilemmas, Challenges and Opportunities. Paper presented at the 48<sup>th</sup> annual convention of the International Studies Association, on February 28, 2007, available at <a href="http://www.allacademic.com/meta/p\_mla\_apa\_research\_citation/1/7/8/8/6/p178868\_index.html">http://www.allacademic.com/meta/p\_mla\_apa\_research\_citation/1/7/8/8/6/p178868\_index.html</a>, accessed on May 1, 2009.
- Bookman, Milica Z. (2002): Demographic Engineering and the Struggle for Power. *Journal of International Affairs*, Vol. 56.: No.1, 25-51.
- Boutros-Ghali, Boutros (1992): An Agenda for Peace Preventive diplomacy, peacemaking and peace-keeping. Report of the Secretary-General pursuant to the statement adopted by the Summit Meeting of the Security Council on 31 January 1992, A/47/277 S/24111 (June 17, 1992), accesed at <u>www.un.org/Docs/SG/agpeace.html</u>, on April 14, 2009.
- Brynnen, Rex (2005): Donor Assistance: Lessons from Palestine for Afghanistan. In: Junne, Gerd Verkoren, Willemijn, ed.: Postconflict Development: Meeting New Challenges. Lynne Rienner: London, 223-248.
- Bill Burnham (2003): Measuring transnational organised crime: an empirical study of existing data sets on TOC with particular reference to intergovernmental organisations. In: Edwards, Adam – Gill, Peter, eds.: Transnational Organised Crime: Perspectives on Global Security. London: Routledge, 65-77.
- Bull, Hedley (1995): The Anarchical Society. Los Angeles: Columbia University Press.
- Buzan, Barry (1991): People, States and Fear: The National Security Problem in International Relations. UK: Longman.

- Buzan, Barry (2004): From International to World Society? English School Theory and the Social Structure of Globalisation. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Buzan, Barry Wæver, Ole (1998): Liberalism and Security. Contradictions of the Liberal Leviathan. Copenhagen: COPRI, Copenhagen Peace Research Institute, Working Paper 23.
- Buzan, Barry Wæver, Ole (2003): Regions and Powers: The Structure of International Security. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Buzan, Barry Ole Wæver Jaap de Wilde (1998): Security: A New Framework For Analysis. Boulder, Colorado; London: Lynne Rienner.
- Carothers, Thomas (2003): Promoting Democracy and Fighting Terror. *Foreign Affairs*, January-February 2003, Vol. 82.: No. 1.
- Caulkins, Jonathan P. Reuter, Peter Iguchi, Martin Y. Chiesa, James (2005): How Goes the "War on Drugs"? An Assessment of U.S. Problems and Policy. Santa Monica, California: RAND Corporation.
- Centlivres, Pierre Centlivres-Demont, Micheline (1988): The Afghan Refugee in Pakistan: An Ambiguous Identity. Journal of Refugee Studies, 1: 2, 141-152.
- CGDev (2004) [Weinstein, Porter and Eizenstat]: On the Brink: Weak States and US National Security. Center for Global Development. accessed at <a href="http://www.cgdev.org/doc/books/weakstates/Full\_Report.pdf">www.cgdev.org/doc/books/weakstates/Full\_Report.pdf</a>, on May 23, 2006.
- Chandler, David (2002): Anti-Corruption Strategies and Democratization in Bosnia-Herzegovina. *Democratization*, Vol. 92.: No. 2., Summer 2002, 101-120.
- Chouvy, Pierre-Arnaud (2006): Afghanistan's Opium Production in Perspective. *The China and Eurasia Forum Quarterly*, 4: 1, February 2006, 21-24.
- Clapham, Christopher (2004): The Global-Local Politics of State Decay. In: Rotberg, Robert I. (ed.): When States Fail Causes and Consequences. Princeton and Oxford: Princeton University Press, pp. 77-93.
- Coburn, Nicholas (2008): Qaum: Conceptualizing Potters in the Afghan Political Arena. Working paper published on-line by the author at the Anthropology Department at Boston University; at <u>http://www.bu.edu/aias/coburn.pdf</u>, accessed on March 10, 2009.
- Coll, Steve (2004): Ghost Wars The Secret History of the CIA, Afghanistan and Bin Laden, from the Soviet Invasion to September 10, 2001. London: Penguin Books.
- Cooley, John (2002): Unholy Wars: Afghanistan, America and International Terrorism. London: Pluto Press, 3rd edition.
- Cooper, Robert (2002): The Post-Modern State. In: Leonard, Mark (ed.): Re-Ordering the World. London: The Foreign Policy Centre, 11-20.
- Cordesman, Anthony H. (2009): The Afghan-Pakistan War: The Rising Threat: 2002-2008. Presentation at the Center for International and Strategic Studies, February 11, 2009, available at http://www.csis.org/media/csis/pubs/090211\_afghanthreat.pdf, accessed on May 10, 2009.
- Cornell, Swante (2006): The Narcotics Threat in Greater Central Asia: From Crime-Terror Nexus to State Infiltration? *The China and Eurasia Forum Quarterly*, 4: 1, February 2006, 37-68.
- Cruickshank, Paul (2009): The 2008 Belgium Cell and FATA's Terrorist Pipeline. *CTC Sentinel*, January 2009, Vol. 2.: Issue 4, 4-8.
- Csicsmann László (2009): A civilizációs-kulturális tényező szerepe a 21. századi államépítési folyamatban. *Külügyi Szemle*, VIII. évf.: 1. szám, 3-17.
- Dobbins, James et al. (2005): The UN's role in nation-building: From the Congo to Iraq. Santa Monica, Ca.: RAND Corporation.
- Dorff, Rober H. (2000): Addressing the Challenges of State Failure. Paper presented at the conference 'Failed States III: Globalization and The Failed State,' Florence, Italy, April 7-10, 2000, available at <u>http://www.comm.ucsb.edu/research/mstohl/failed\_states/2000/papers/dorff.html</u>, accessed on 23 March 2009."

- Emery, James (2008): Afghan drugs and regional addiction rates. *Middle East Times*, April 16, 2008, available at <a href="http://www.metimes.com/International/2008/05/14/afghan\_drugs\_and\_regional\_addiction\_rates/3754/print/">http://www.metimes.com/International/2008/05/14/afghan\_drugs\_and\_regional\_addiction\_rates/3754/print/</a>, accessed on May 2, 2009.
- Enders, Walter Sandler, Todd (2006): The Political Economy of Terrorism. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- ESS (2003): *European Security Strategy*. Adopted by the European Council in Brussels, December 12, 2003, available at <a href="http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cmsUpload/78367.pdf">http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cmsUpload/78367.pdf</a>, accessed on 24 March 2009.
- Fair, C. Christine (2009): Time for Sober Realism: Renegotiating U.S. Relations with Pakistan. *The Washington Quarterly*, 32: 2, April 2009, 149-172, available at <u>http://www.twq.com/09april/docs/09apr\_Fair.pdf</u>, accessed on April 25, 2009.
- Fang, Songying –Ramsay, Kristopher (2007): Burden-sharing in Nonbinding Alliances, available at http://www.polisci.umn.edu/~sfang/alliances%20JCR%202.0.pdf, version downloaded on June 23, 2008.
- Fanon, Frantz (1963): The Wretched of the Earth. New York: Grove Press.
- Farrell, Graham Thorne, John (2005): Where have all the flowers gone? Evaluation of the Taliban crackdown against opium poppy cultivation in Afghanistan, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, No. 16.: 81-91.
- Fazey, Cindy (2005): Where have all the flowers gone? Gone to opium everyone. When will they ever learn, when will they ever learn?, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, No. 16.: 104-107.
- Fearon, James D. Laitin, David D. (2004): Neotrusteeship and the Problem of Weak States. *International Security*, Vol. 28.: No.4., 5-43.
- Felbab-Brown, Vanda (2005): Afghanistan: When Counternarcotics Undermines Counterterrorism, *The Washington Quarterly*, 28: 4, Autumn 2005, 55-72.
- Felbab-Brown, Vanda (2007): The Poppy Problem. *The Washington Post Think Tank Town*, September 21, 2007, available at <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/09/21/AR2007092101707.html">http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/09/21/AR2007092101707.html</a>, accessed on June <a href="http://www.accessed">21</a>, 2008)
- Fenopetov, Vladimir (2006): The Drug Crime Threat to Countries Located on the 'Silk Road.' *The China and Eurasia Forum Quarterly*, 4: 1, February 2006, 5-14.
- Lawrence S. Finkelstein (1995): What is Global Governance? Global Governance, Vol. 1., September–December.
- Foster John (2008): Pipeline through a troubled land: Afghanistan, Canada and the New Great Game. Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. Foreign Policy Series, Vol. 3.: No. 1., June 19, 2008, accessed at <u>http://www.policyalternatives.ca/documents/</u>

National\_Office\_Pubs/2008/A\_Pipeline\_Through\_a\_Troubled\_Land.pdf, on August 22, 2008.

- Foust, Joshua (2009): Garrisons and force protection crowd out other objectives in Afghanistan. Pakistan: Now or Never? -Perspectives on Pakistan (Reuters Blogs), March 27, 2009, available at <u>http://blogs.reuters.com/pakistan/2009/03/27/guest-contribution-afghanistans-garrisons/</u>, accessed on May 1, 2009.
- FP-FFP
   (2005):
   Foriegn
   Policy
   –
   Fund
   for
   Peace:
   'The
   Failed
   States
   Index.'
   At

   http://www.foreignpolicy.com/story/cms.php?story\_id=3098,
   accessed on May 23, 2006.
   accessed on May 23, 2006.
   accessed on May 23, 2006.
- Freeman, Christopher (2001): The European Security Complex A Fait Accompli? A Critique of the Copenhagen School. *Peacekeeping and International Relations/Maintien de la paix et Relations Internationales*, October–December, 2001, 7-9.
- Friedmann Viktor (2007): A konfliktuskezelés új terepei Az államon belüli konfliktusok regionális, inter- és transznacionális dimenziói. *Kül-Világ*, 2007, III-IV.szám, 75-99.
- Friedman, George (2004): America's Secret War. London: Little, Brown.
- FSI (2008): "Failed States Index 2008," available at <u>http://www.foreignpolicy.com/story/cms.php?story\_id=4350&page=1</u>, accessed on March 24, 2009.
- Fukuyama, Francis (2004): State-building Governance and World Order in the 21st Century. Ithaca, New York: Cornell University Press.

- Ghani, Ashraf Lockhart, Clare (2008): Fixing Failed States: A Framework for Rebuilding a Fractured World. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Giustozzi, Antonio (2000): War, politics and society in Afghanistan. London: C. Hurst and Co. Ltd.
- Giustozzi, Antonio (2007): Koran, Kalashnikov, and Laptop: The Neo-Taliban Insurgency in Afghanistan. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Giustozzi, Antonio (2008): Bureaucratic facade and political realities of disarmament and demobilisation in Afghanistan. Conflict, Security and Development, 8:2, 169-192.
- Giustozzi, Antonio Rossi, Simonetta (2006): Disarmament, Demobilisation and Re-integration of Ex-combatants in Afghanistan: Constraints and Limited Capabilities. *Crisis States Research Centre Working Paper* No. 2., Series No. 2., June 2006, available at <u>http://www.crisisstates.com/download/wp/wpSeries2/wp2.2.pdf</u>, accessed on November 20, 2008.
- Glatzer, Bernt (2001): War and Boundaries in Afghanistan: Significance and Relativity of Local and Social Boundaries. *Die Welt des Islams*, 41:3, 379-399.
- Glazebrook, Diana Mohammad Jalal Abbasi-Shavazi (2007): Being Neighbors to Imam Reza: Pilgrimage Practices and Return Intentions of Hazara Afghans Living in Mashhad, Iran. *Journal of Iranian Studies*, 40: 2, 187-201.
- Godges, John (2007): Afghanistan on the Edge: A World at Risk of Winning the Urban Battle, Losing the Rural War, Abandoning the Regional Solution. *RAND Review*, Vol. 31.: No. 2., Summer 2007, available on-line at http://www.rand.org/ publications/randreview/issues/summer2007/afghan1.html, accessed on May 2, 2009.
- Goldstone et al.: "State Failure Task Force / Political Instability Task Force, main page," available at <a href="http://www.cidcm.umd.edu/inscr/stfail/">http://www.cidcm.umd.edu/inscr/stfail/</a>, accessed on December 27, 2005; not available any more. [Currently the SFTF project continues under the name "Political Instability Task Force," and its main page URL is: <a href="http://globalpolicy.gmu.edu/pitf/">http://globalpolicy.gmu.edu/pitf/</a>; last accessed on October14, 2007.]
- Gottlieb, Gideon (1994): Nation Against State: A New Approach to Ethnic Conflicts and the Decline of Sovereignty. Washington: Council on Foreign Relations.
- Górka-Winter, Beata (2007): Poland in Peacekeeping and Stabilisation Operations, quote from page 270-271. In: Yearbook of Polish Foreign Policy 2007, PISM, 257-272
- Grare, Frédéric (2003): The Geopolitics of Afghan Refugees in Pakistan. In: Tanner, Fred Stedman, Stephen John, ed.: Refugee Manipulation: War, Politics, and the Abuse of Human Suffering. New York: Brookings Institution, 57-94.
- Gregory, Shaun (2007): The ISI and the War on Terrorism. Studies in Conflict & Terrorism, 30:12, 1013-1031.
- Gutman, Roy (2008): How We Missed the Story: Osama Bin Laden, the Taliban, and the Hijacking of Afghanistan. Washington: United States Institute of Peace Press.
- Hameiri, Shahar (2007): Failed states or a failed paradigm? State capacity and the limits of institutionalism. *Journal of International Relations and Development*, Vol. 10.: No. 2., June 2007, 122-149.

Hegghammer, Thomas (2008): Islamist violence and regime stability in Saudi Arabia. International Affairs, 84: 4, 701-715.

- Helman, Gerald B. Ratner, Stephen R. (1993): Saving Failed States. Foreign Policy, Winter 1993, no. 89., 3-20.
- Herbst, Jeffrey (2004): Let them Fail: State Failure in Theory and Practice. In: Rotberg, Robert I. (ed.): When States Fail Causes and Consequences. Princeton and Oxford: Princeton University Press, 302-318.
- Hobbes, Thomas (1970): Leviatán vagy az egyházi és világi állam anyaga, formája és hatalma. Budapest: Magyar Helikon.
- Huntington, Samuel P. (1998): A civilizációk összecsapása és a világrend átalakulása. Budapest: Európa.
- Hussain, Zahid (2008): Frontline Pakistan: The Struggle With Militant Islam. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Hyland, Frank –Roul, Animesh (2008): "India—The Melting Pot Simmers." Blog entry at the *Counterterrorism Blog*, January 10, 2008, at <u>http://counterterrorismblog.org/2008/01/</u> india\_the\_melting\_pot\_simmers.php, accessed on June 5, 2008.
- i-ANDS (2006): interim Afghan National Development Strategy Summary Report: An Interim Strategy for Security, Governance, Economic Growth and Poverty Reduction. available at http://www.reliefweb.int/rw/RWFiles2006.nsf/

<u>FilesByRWDocUNIDFileName/KHII-6LK3R2-unama-afg-30jan1.pdf/\$File/unama-afg-30jan1.pdf</u>, accessed on May 23, 2007.

- ICG (2004): Macedonia: Make or Break. *Europe Briefing No°33*, August 3, 2004, Skopje, Brussels: International Crisis Group.
- ICG (2007): Reforming Afghanistan's Police. *Asia Report N°138*, August 30, 2007, available at <u>http://www.crisisgroup.org/library/documents/asia/south\_asia/ 138\_reforming\_afghanistan\_s\_police.pdf</u>, accessed on September 4, 2007.
- IMB/ICC (2007): "IMB Live Piracy Map 2007." Available at <u>http://www.icc-ccs.org/extra/display.php?yr=2007</u>, accessed on March 2, 2008.
- INCB (2006): 2006 Report of the International Narcotics Control Board. Available at http://www.incb.org/pdf/e/ar/2006/annual-report-2006-en.pdf, accessed on July 2, 2008.
- Iyengar, Radha Jonathan Monten (2008): Is There an "Emboldenment" Effect? Evidence from the Insurgency in Iraq. Paper published on-line by the authors, February 2008, available at http://people.rwj.harvard.edu/~riyengar/insurgency.pdf, accessed on April 10, 2008.
- Jackson, Robert H. (1998): Surrogate Sovereignty? Great Power Responsibility and "Failed States." University of British Columbia – Institute of International Relations Working Paper No.25., November 1998, at www.iir.ubc.ca/pdffiles/webwp25.pdf, accessed on April 18, 2007.
- Jackson, Robert H. and Rosberg, Carl G. (1989): Why Africa's Weak States Persist: The Empirical and the Juridical in Statehood. In: Williams, Marc (ed.): International Relations in the Twentieth Century – A Reader. New York: New York University Press, 96-118.
- Jalali, Ali A. (2007): The Legacy of War and the Challenge of Peace Building. In: Robert I. Rotberg, ed.: Building a New Afghanistan. Cambridge: World Peace Foundation; New York: Brookings Institution Press, 22-55.
- Jelsma, Martin (2005): Learning lessons from the Taliban opium ban. International Journal of Drug Policy, No. 16.: 98-103.
- Jenne, Erin K. (2003): Sri Lanka: A Fragmented State. In: Rotberg, Robert I. (ed.): State Failure and State Weakness in a Time of Terror. Cambridge (Massachusetts): World Peace Foundation; Washington D.C.: Brookings Institution Press, 219-244.
- Kaldor, Mary (2001): Beyond Militarism, Arms Races and Arms Control. Essay prepared for the Nobel Peace Prize Centennial Symposium, at: <u>http://www.ssrc.org/sept11/essays/kaldor.htm</u>, accessed on April 12, 2009.
- Kalyvas, Stephen N. (2001): 'New' and 'Old' Civil Wars A Valid Distinction? World Politics, Vol. 54: No.1, 99-118.
- Karzai, Hekmat (2007): Strengthening Security in Contemporary Afghanistan: Coping With the Taliban. In: Robert I. Rotberg, ed.: Building a New Afghanistan. Cambridge: World Peace Foundation; New York: Brookings Institution Press, 56-81.
- Kasnyik Márton (2007): Államépítés antropológiai perspektívából. *Kül-Világ*, IV. évfolyam: 3-4. szám, at <a href="http://www.freeweb.hu/kul-vilag/2007/0304/kasnyik.pdf">http://www.freeweb.hu/kul-vilag/2007/0304/kasnyik.pdf</a>, accessed on December 24, 2007.
- Katona Magda (2008): Beludzsisztán a figyelem középpontjában. MKI Külpolitikai Tanulmányok/Foreign Policy Papers (Magyar Külügyi Intézet), No. 5., May 5, 2008, available at http://www.hiia.hu/MKI-tanulmanyok/T-2008-16beludzs.pdf, accessed on July 4, 2008.
- Keohane, Robert O. Nye, Joseph S. (2001): Power and interdependence. New York: Longman.
- Kilcullen, David J. (2005): Countering global insurgency. *Journal of Strategic Studies*, Vol. 28.: No. 4., August 2007, 597-617.
- Kiss J. László (2008): Mélypont a német–lengyel kapcsolatokban és hatásuk az Európa-politikára és a regionális együttműködésre, November 9, 2007. In: Hírlevelek 2007: Válogatás a Magyar Külügyi Intézet hírleveleiből, Budapest: Magyar Külügyi Intézet, 92-115.
- Kiss J. László (2009): Változó utak a külpolitika elméletében és elemzésében. Budapest: Osiris Kiadó.

- Korski, Daniel (2008): Afghanistan: Europe's Forgotten War. European Council on Foreign Relations, January 2008, available at <a href="http://ecfr.3cdn.net/fcdc73b8da7af85936\_q8m6b5o4j.pdf">http://ecfr.3cdn.net/fcdc73b8da7af85936\_q8m6b5o4j.pdf</a>, accessed on April 2, 2008.
- Korski, Daniel (2009): Shaping Europe's Afghan Surge. European Council on Foreign Relations (ECFR) Policy Brief, ECFR/11, March 2009, available at <u>http://ecfr.eu/page/-/documents/ECFR-Policy-Brief-Afghanistan.pdf</u>, accessed on May 2, 2009.
- Kreps, Sarah (2007): The 1994 Haiti Intervention: A Unilateral Operation in Multilateral Clothes. Journal of Strategic Studies, June 2007, Vol. 30.: No. 3., 449-474.
- Kunreuther, Howard Heal, Geoffrey Orszag, Peter R. (2002): Interdependent Security: Implications for Homeland Security Policy and Other Areas. *Brookings Institution Policy Brief*, Policy Brief #108 (October 2002), Washington D.C.: Brookings Institution.
- Kuo, Irene Steffanie A. Strathdee (2005): After the flowers are gone. . .what happens next?, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, No. 16.: 112-114.
- Kushner, Adam B. (2008): Not a Safe Route. Newsweek, September 1, 2008, p. 23.
- Lambach, Daniel (2006): The State Failure Bibliography. At <u>http://www.politik.uni-koeln.de/jaeger/downloads/stfbib.pdf</u> ('last updated: October 31, 2006'). Accessed on March 4, 2008; no longer available.
- LeVine, Steve (2008): Georgia: A Blow to U.S. Energy. *BusinessWeek*, August 13, 2008, http://www.businessweek.com/magazine/content/08\_34/b4097000700662.htm?chan=top+news\_top+news+index\_n ews+%2B+analysis?link\_position=link1, accessed on August 21, 2008.
- Lijphart, Arend (1969): Consociational Democracy. World Politics, January 1969, Vol. 21.: No. 2., 207-225.
- Lind, William S. (2004): Understanding Fourth Generation War. Military Review, September-October 2004, 12-16.
- Lowenthal, Mark M. (2003): Intelligence From Secrets to Policy. CQ Press: Washington.
- Lyall, Jason Wilson III., Isaiah (2009): Rage Against the Machines: Explaining Outcomes in Counterinsurgency Wars. International Organisation, 63, Winter 2009, 67-106.
- Macdonald, David (2005): Blooming flowers and false prophets: the dynamics of opium cultivation and production in Afghanistan under the Taliban. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, No. 16., 93-97.
- Malinowska-Sempruch, Kasia Nick Bartlett (2006): "Who Needs Protecting?" Rethinking HIV, Drugs and Security in the China Context. *The China and Eurasia Forum Quarterly*, 4: 1, February 2006, 25-30.
- Mallaby, Sebastian (2002): The Reluctant Imperialist: Terrorism, Failed States, and the Case for American Empire. *Foreign Affairs*, March-April, 2002, Vol. 81.: No. 2.
- Marat, Erica (2006): Impact of Drug Trade and Organized Crime on State Functioning in Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan. *The China and Eurasia Forum Quarterly*, 4: 1, February, 2006, 93-112.
- Margesson, Rhoda (2007): Afghan Refugees: Current Status and Future Prospects. Congressional Research Service (CRS) report for the U.S. Congress, January 26, 2007, available at http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/row/RL33851.pdf, accessed on May 20, 2008.
- Marr, Jack (Lt. Col.) Cushing, John (Major) Garner, Brandon (Major) Thompson, Richard (Cpt.) [2008]: Human Terrain Mapping: A Critical First Step to Winning the COIN Fight. *Military Review*, March-April 2008, accessed at <u>http://usacac.army.mil/CAC/milreview/English/MarApr08/MarrEngMarApr08.pdf</u>, on April 21, 2009, 18-24.
- McKechnie, Alastair J. (2007): Rebuilding a Robust Afghan Economy. In: Robert I. Rotberg: Rebuilding Afghanistan, Cambridge, Massachusetts: World Peace Foundation, 98-133.
- Merom, Gil (2003): How Democracies Lose Small Wars State, Society, and the Failures of France in Algeria, Israel in Lebanon, and the United States in Vietnam. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Naím, Moisés (2007): Illicit: How Smugglers, Traffickers and Copycats are Hijacking the Global Economy. London: Arrow Books.

- NATO PA (2007): The view from Afghanistan: Making progress, but re-dedication and additional resources required (press realease). NATO Parliamentary Assembly, September 13, 2007, <u>http://www.nato-pa.int/Default.asp?CAT2=0&CAT1=0&CAT0=0&SHORTCUT=1293</u>, accessed on May 2, 2009.
- NDCS (2006): *National Drug Control Strategy*, Ministry of Counter-Narcotics, Kabul, Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, January 2006, accessed at http://www.fco.gov.uk/resources/en/pdf/pdf18/fco\_nationaldrugcontrolstrategy, on June 8, 2008.
- Nicholson, Michael (1998): Failing states, failing systems. Paper presented at the conference 'Failed States and International Security: Causes, Prospects, and Consequences', Purdue University, West Lafayette, 25-27 February 1998, at <a href="http://www.ippu.purdue.edu/failed\_states/1998/papers/nicholson.html">www.ippu.purdue.edu/failed\_states/1998/papers/nicholson.html</a>, accessed on March 12, 2006.
- Nixon, Hamish (2007): Aiding the State? International Assistance and the Statebuilding Paradox in Afghanistan. *AREU Briefing Paper Series*, April 2007, available at <u>http://www.areu.org.af/index2.php?option=com\_docman&task=doc\_view&gid=487&Itemid=26</u>, accessed on May 2, 2009.
- Nordstrom, Carolyn (2007): Global Outlaws: Crime, Money, and Power in the Contemporary World. *California Series in Public Anthropology*. UCLA Press: Berkeley and Los Angeles.
- Orosz Anna (2009): Az oktatáspolitika és az oktatásszervezés a konfliktusból kilábaló országokban: Gondolatok az államépítési folyamathoz. *Külügyi Szemle*, VIII. évf.: 1. szám, 124-143.
- Overland, Indra (2005): Humanitarian organizations in Tajikistan and the coordination of aid todisplaced Afghans in no man's land. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 18: 2, 133-150.
- Paragi Beáta (2009): Békefolyamathoz kötött államépítés a Közel-Keleten: A palesztin eset tanulságai. *Külügyi Szemle*, VIII. évf.: 1. szám, 73-101.
- Paris, Roland Sisk, Timothy D. (2007): Managing Contradictions: The Inherent Dilemmas of Postwar Statebuilding, *Research Partnership on Postwar Statebuilding*, International Peace Academy, November 2007, available at http://www.ipacademy.org/asset/file/211/iparpps.pdf, accessed on May 1, 2009.
- Prunier, Gérard Gisselquist, Rachel (2003): The Sudan: A Successfully Failed State. In: Rotberg, Robert I. (ed.): State Failure and State Weakness in a Time of Terror. Cambridge (Massachusetts): World Peace Foundation; Washington D.C.: Brookings Institution Press, 101-128.
- Quinlivan, James T. (2003): Burden of Victory: The Painful Arithmetic of Stability Operations, *RAND Review*, Vol. 27.: No.
  2., Summer 2003, accessed at <u>http://www.rand.org/publications/randreview/issues/summer2003/burden.html</u>, on May 8, 2009.
- Rada Péter (2006): A nem működő államok újjáépítésének dimenziói. Külügyi Szemle, V. évfolyam: 3-4. szám.
- Rada Péter (2009): Az államépítés folyamatának modellezése: fokozatos vagy szakaszos folyamat? *Külügyi Szemle*, VIII. évfolyam: 1. szám, 41-72.
- RAND (2007): [Angel Rabasa Steven Boraz Peter Chalk Kim Cragin Theodore W. Karasik Jennifer D. P. Moroney – Kevin A. O'Brien – John E. Peters], "Ungoverned Territories: Understanding and reducing terrorism risks," RAND Corporation, 2007, available at <u>http://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/2007/RAND\_MG561.pdf</u>, accessed on January 29, 2009.
- Rashid, Ahmed (2008): The United States and the Failure of Nation Building in Pakistan, Afghanistan, and Central Asia. New York: Viking.
- Reyna, Steve (2003): Imagining Monsters: A Structural History of Warfare in Chad (1968-1990). In: Globalization, the State and Violence, edited by Jonathan Friedman, AltaMira Press: Walnut Creek - Lanham - New York - London, 279-308.
- Rice, Susan E. (2003): The New National Security Strategy: Focus on Failed States. *Brookings Institution Policy Brief #116*, Washington: The Brookings Institution.

- Rodgers, Dennis (2007): Slum Wars of the 21st Century: the New Geography of Conflict in Central America. February 2007, accessed at <u>http://www.crisisstates.com/download/wp/wpSeries2/wp10.2.pdf</u>, on January 29, 2009.
- Roi, Michael L. Smolynec, Gregory (2008): End states, resource allocation and NATO strategy in Afghanistan. *Diplomacy & Statecraft*, 19: 2, June 2008, 289-320.
- Romsics Gergely (2007): A nemzetközi rendszer Irak után: régi hegemón, új hegemonikus rend. Külügyi Szemle, 2007. nyár– ősz (2-3. szám), 7-28.
- Rotberg, Robert I. (2003): Failed States, Collapsed States, Weak States: Causes and Indicators. In: Rotberg, Robert I. (ed.), State Failure and State Weakness in a Time of Terror. Cambridge (Massachusetts): World Peace Foundation and Washington D.C.: Brookings Institution Press, pp. 1-28.
- Roy, Olivier (2004): Globalised Islam The Search for a New Ummah. London: Hurts and Co.
- Rubin, Barnett R. Jake Sherman (2008): Counter-Narcotics to Stabilize Afghanistan: The False Promise of Crop Eradication. New York: Center on International Cooperation, February, 2008, at http://www.cic.nyu.edu/afghanistan/docs/counternarcoticsfinal.pdf, accessed on June 8, 2008.
- Ryan, Mick (2007): The Other Side of the COIN Reconstruction Operations in Southern Afghanistan, *Australian Army Journal*, Vol. IV.: No. 2., 125-143.
- Sahnoun, Mohamed Evans, Gareth (2002): The Responsibility to Protect. *Foreign Affairs*, November-December, 2002, Vol. 81: No. 6.
- Salomons, Dirk (2005): Security: An Absolute Prerequisite. In: Junne, Gerd Verkoren, Willemijn, ed.: Postconflict Development: Meeting New Challenges. Lynne Rienner: London, 19-42.
- Samii, William (2003): Drug Abuse: Iran's "Thorniest Problem." The Brown Journal of World Affairs, IX.: 2, 283-299.
- Samii, William Recknagel, Charles (1999): Iran's War on Drugs, *Transnational Organised Crime*, 5: 2, Summer 1999: 153-175.
- Schultz, Michael (1992): Turkey, Syria and Iraq: A Hydropolitical Security Complex. In: Leif Ohlsson, ed.: Hydropolitics: Conflicts over Water as a Development Constraint, London: Zed Books, 91-122.
- Sesay, Fatmata Lovetta (2004): Impact of Conflicts on Neighbouring Countries. Paper presented at the UNU-WIDER Conference on 'Making Peace Work', June 4-5, 2004, Helsinki, accessed at <u>http://www.wider.unu.edu/conference/conference-2004-1/conference%202004-1-papers/Sesay-1205.pdf</u>, on March 4, 2007.
- Shelley, Louise (2006): The Drug Trade in Contemporary Russia. *The China and Eurasia Forum Quarterly*. 4: 1, February 2006, 15-20.
- Sheptycki, James (2003): Global law enforcement as a protection racket: Sceptical notes on transnational organised crime as a subject of global governance. In: Edwards, Adam Gill, Peter, eds.: Transnational Organised Crime: Perspectives on Global Security. London: Routledge, 2003.
- Smith, Anthony D. (2001): Nationalism. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Smith, Graeme (2009): Afghan officials in drug trade cut deals across enemy lines. *The Globe and Mail*, March 21, 2009, subscription required to access the original version, available re-published at <a href="http://www.afghanistannewscenter.com/news/2009/march/mar212009.html#10">http://www.afghanistannewscenter.com/news/2009/march/mar212009.html#10</a>, accessed on May 2, 2009.
- Spruyt, Hendrik (1998): Institutional Selection in International Relations: State Anarchy as Order. *International Organisation*, Vol. 48.: No. 4., 527-557.
- Stiglitz, Joseph Bilmes, Linda (2008): The Three Trillion Dollar War: The True Cost of the Iraq Conflict. New York: W.W. Norton & Co.
- Strand, Arne Suhrke, Astri Harpviken, Berg (2004): Afghan Refugees in Iran: From Refugee Emergency to Migration Management. Policy brief, PRIO – Chr. Michelsen Institute (Development Studies and Human Rights), June 16, 2004, accessed at http://www.cmi.no/pdf/?file=/afghanistan/doc/CMI-PRIO-AfghanRefugeesInIran.pdf, on January 24, 2008.

- Swanström, Niklas (2006): Narcotics and China: An Old Security Threat from New Sources. *The China and Eurasia Forum Quarterly*, 4: 1, February 2006, 113-132.
- Szentes Tamás (1999): Világgazdaságtan I. kötet. Elméleti és módszertani alapok. Budapest: Aula Kiadó.
- Tahir, Muhammad (2008): Fueling the Taliban: Poppies, Guns and Insurgents. The Jamestown Foundation's Terrorism

   Monitor,
   Vol.
   6.:
   Issue
   4,
   available
   at

   <a href="http://www.jamestown.org/programs/gta/single/?tx\_ttnews[tt\_news]=5043&tx\_ttnews[backPid]=167&no\_cache=1,</a>
   accessed on May 4, 2009.
- Taleb, Nicholas Nassim (2004a): The Roots of Unfairness: the Black Swan in Arts and Literature. 2nd Draft, November 2004, Literary Reseach/Recherche Litteraire, Journal of the International Comparative Literature Association, available at <a href="http://www.fooledbyrandomness.com/ARTE.pdf">http://www.fooledbyrandomness.com/ARTE.pdf</a>, accessed on April 11, 2009.
- Taleb, Nicholas Nassim (2004b): Learning to Expect the Unexpected. *The New York Times*, April 8, 2004, available at <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2004/04/08/opinion/learning-to-expect-the-unexpected.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2004/04/08/opinion/learning-to-expect-the-unexpected.html</a>, accessed on April 11, 2009.
- Tariq, Mohammed Osman (2008): Tribal Security System (arbakai) in Southeastern Afghanistan. Occasional Paper No. 7., Crisis States Research Centre, December 2008, at <u>http://www.crisisstates.com/download/op/OP7.pdf</u>, accessed 10 March 2008.
- Tálas Péter (2008): A grúz–orosz háború geopolitikai értelmezése. *ZMNE Stratégiai Védelmi Kutatóintézet Elemzések*, No. 6.
- TE-SAT (2008): EU Terrorism Situation and Trend Report. The Hague: European Police Office (Europol), available at http://www.europol.europa.eu/publications/ EU\_Terrorism\_Situation\_and\_Trend\_Report\_TE-SAT/TESAT2008.pdf, accessed on August 24, 2008.
- Thoumi, Francisco E. (2005): Why the Taliban poppy ban was very unlikely to have been sustained after a couple of years. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, No. 16., 108-109.
- Tilly, Charles (1985): War Making and State Making as Organized Crime. In: Evans, Rueschemeyer and Skocpol, Theda, eds.: Bringing the State Back In. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp. 169-191.
- Tober, Diane (2007): "My Body Is Broken Like My Country": Identity, Nation, and Repatriation among Afghan Refugees in Iran. *Journal of Iranian Studies*, 40: 2, 263-285.
- Townsend, Jacob (2006): The Logistics of Opiate Trafficking in Tajikistan, Kyrgyzstan and Kazakhstan. *The China and Eurasia Forum Quarterly*, 4: 1, February 2006, 69-92.
- UCD (Uppsala Conflict Database): "Active conflicts by conflict type and year," at: http://www.pcr.uu.se/research/UCDP/graphs/type year.gif, accessed on 1 October 2007.
- UNODC (2007a): Cocaine trafficking in Western Africa Situation Report. October 2007, available at http://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/Cocaine-trafficking-Africa-en.pdf, accessed on May 11, 2008.
- UNODC (2007/b): Cocaine trafficking in West Africa: The threat to stability and development (with special reference to Guinea-Bissau. December 2007, available at http://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/west africa cocaine report 2007-12 en.pdf, accessed on May 11, 2008.
- UNODC (2007c): 2007 World Drug Report. Accessed at <u>http://www.unodc.org/pdf/research/wdr07/WDR\_2007.pdf</u>, on August 2, 2008.
- UNODC (2008): 2008 World Drug Report. Accessed at http://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr/WDR 2008/WDR 2008 eng web.pdf, on July 4, 2008.
- UNODC (2009): Annual Report 2009. Available on-line at <u>http://www.unodc.org/documents/about-unodc/AR09\_LORES.pdf</u>, accessed on May 3, 2009.
- U.S. CNS (2007): U.S. Counternarcotics Strategy for Afghanistan. Compiled by the Coordinator for Counternarcotics and Justice Reform in Afghanistan Ambassador Thomas A. Schweich, U.S. Department of State, August 2007, available at http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/90671.pdf, accessed on June 8, 2008.

- Van Notten, Michael (2002): From Nation-State to Stateless Nation: The Somali Experience. At www.liberalia.com/htm/mvn\_stateless\_somalis.htm, accessed on October 10, 2006.
- Wæver, Ole (1998): Insecurity, security and asecurity, in the West European non-war community. In: Adler, Emanuel Barnett, Michael, eds.: Security communities. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1998. 69–118.
- Wilkins, Thomas Stow (2006): Analysing Coalition Warfare from an Intra-Alliance Politics Perspective: The Normandy Campaign 1944. *Journal of Strategic Studies*, December 2006, Vol. 29.: No. 6., 1121-1150.
- Woodward, Peter (2002): The Horn of Africa. Politics and International Relations. London: I.B.Tauris.
- WRS (2007): World Refugee Survey 2007. United States Committee for Refugees and Immigrants, available at <u>http://www.refugees.org/article.aspx?id=1941</u>, accessed on October 8, 2007.

Young, Oran B. (1999): Governance in World Affairs. Ithaca, New York: Cornell University Press.

Zahab, Mariam Abou – Roy, Olivier (2004): Islamist Networks: The Afghan–Pakistan Connection. New York: Columbia University Press.

Ziółkowski, Marek (2007): Polish Security Policy. In: Yearbook of Polish Foreign Policy 2007, PISM, 67-76.

# V. The author's publications

## Major English-language publications

### **Book excerpts**

'Liberal vs. Libertarian Leviathan or Predator vs. Alien in a Critical Theory of State Failure'. In: *(self, <u>as editor</u>:)* Államok és államkudarcok a globalizálódó világban (States and State Failure in a Globalising World). Budapest: TLI-KTK, 2006.

'Initial Expectations and State Identity – An Opening Study of Montenegro'. In: S. Goga (ed.): Current Issues of the International Politics through the Eyes of Young Europeans. Prague: Jan Masaryk Centre of International Studies, 2006.

#### Studies

'Global Governance vs. State Failure.' *Perspectives: Review of International Affairs*, Spring 2008, pp. 85-107.

'Pomeranian grenadiers in the Hindu Kush: A look at the Afghanistan mission from a (broadly interpreted) cost/benefit perspective.' *HIIA Papers series*, T-2008/25, September 8, 2008.

#### **Conference papers**

'A Central/Eastern European international society?' Paper presented at SGIR's 7th Pan-European IR Conference, Turin, September 12-15, 2007.

## **Op-eds**

'The Right NATO for the right Afghanistan.' *Atlantic Community*, May 8, 2008, available at <u>http://www.atlantic-</u>

<u>community.org/index/Open\_Think\_Tank\_Article/The\_Right\_NATO\_for\_the\_Right\_Afghani</u> <u>stan</u>, last accessed on September 8, 2009.

## Major Hungarian-language publications

#### **Book excerpts**

*A liberális vs. a libertariánus Leviatán, avagy Predator vs. Alien az államkudarc kritikai elméletében.* In: Marton Péter (szerk.): Államok és államkudarcok a globalizálódó világban (States and State Failure in a Globalising World). Budapest: TLI-KTK, 2006.

*Az egykori harmadik világ megsegítése, avagy találkozások a "problémásított világ" kapuiban.* In: Rada Péter (szerk.): Új világrend? Nemzetközi kapcsolatok a hidegháború utáni világban. Corvinus Külügyi és Kulturális Egyesület/Ifjú Közgazdászok Közhasznú Társasága, Budapest, 2007.

## Studies

*Államkudarcok – Az út a kooperatív fenyegetéscsökkentés felé?* Külügyi Szemle, 2004, III. évf., 3-4. szám.

Államkudarcok, elrettenthetetlenség, ellenséges hátországok – Empirikus felfedezőúton Cooper világaiban. Külügyi Szemle, 2006, V. évf., 1-2. szám.

Az államépítés sorrendisége és az afganisztáni bonyodalmak. Külügyi Szemle, 2009, VIII. évf., 1. szám.

## Articles

(Társszerző: Wagner Péter) - A holland és a magyar szerepvállalás Afganisztánban – Államépítés vagy válságkezelés? Magyar Külügyi Intézet – Hírlevél, I. évf., 12. szám, 2007. december 22.

*Pillanatfelvétel Montenegróról a népítélet előtt.* Grotius – A Budapesti Corvinus Egyetem Nemzetközi Tanulmányok Intézetének tudományos folyóirata, 2006. <u>http://www.grotius.hu/doc/pub/LXRJCP/marton\_peter\_montenegro.pdf</u> (utolsó elérés: 2009. augusztus 11.)

*Új biztonsági napirend és "globális szomszédságpolitika"*. Grotius – A Budapesti Corvinus Egyetem Nemzetközi Tanulmányok Intézetének tudományos folyóirata, 2007. <u>http://www.grotius.hu/publ/displ.asp?id=MPZELB</u> (utolsó elérés: 2009. augusztus 11.).

## In Slovakian

Uzol "Pak-Af": Zamotaní medzi skalami a nástrahami. *Euro-Atlantic Quarterly*, Ročnik 4: čislo 2 (Spring 2009), pp. 56-57.

## Own blogs' URLs

http://statefailure.blogspot.com (in English) http://risk911.blogspot.com (in Hungarian, as co-editor and co-contributor)